

UvA-DARE (Digital Academic Repository)

Sowing forests: a synthesis of seed dispersal and predation by agoutis and their influence on plant communities

Mittelman, P.; Dracxler, C.M.; Santos-Coutinho, P.R.O.; Pires, A.S.

DOI 10.1111/brv.12761

Publication date 2021 Document Version Final published version

Published in Biological Reviews

License CC BY

Link to publication

Citation for published version (APA):

Mittelman, P., Dracxler, C. M., Santos-Coutinho, P. R. O., & Pires, A. S. (2021). Sowing forests: a synthesis of seed dispersal and predation by agoutis and their influence on plant communities. *Biological Reviews*, *96*(6), 2425-2445. https://doi.org/10.1111/brv.12761

General rights

It is not permitted to download or to forward/distribute the text or part of it without the consent of the author(s) and/or copyright holder(s), other than for strictly personal, individual use, unless the work is under an open content license (like Creative Commons).

Disclaimer/Complaints regulations

If you believe that digital publication of certain material infringes any of your rights or (privacy) interests, please let the Library know, stating your reasons. In case of a legitimate complaint, the Library will make the material inaccessible and/or remove it from the website. Please Ask the Library: https://uba.uva.nl/en/contact, or a letter to: Library of the University of Amsterdam, Secretariat, Singel 425, 1012 WP Amsterdam, The Netherlands. You will be contacted as soon as possible.

UvA-DARE is a service provided by the library of the University of Amsterdam (https://dare.uva.nl)

Sowing forests: a synthesis of seed dispersal and predation by agoutis and their influence on plant communities

Pedro Mittelman^{1,2*}, Caroline Marques Dracxler³, Pollyanna R. O. Santos-Coutinho⁴ and Alexandra S. Pires⁴

²Departamento de Ecologia, Universidade Federal do Rio de Janeiro, Rio de Janeiro, RJ, 21941-590, Brazil

³Department of Theoretical and Computational Ecology, Institute for Biodiversity and Ecosystem Dynamics, University of Amsterdam, 94240,

Amsterdam, 1090 GE, The Netherlands

⁴Departamento de Ciências Ambientais, Universidade Federal Rural do Rio de Janeiro, Seropédica, RJ, 23890-000, Brazil

ABSTRACT

Granivorous rodents have been traditionally regarded as antagonistic seed predators. Agoutis (*Dasybrocta* spp.), however, have also been recognized as mutualistic dispersers of plants because of their role as scatter-hoarders of seeds, especially for large-seeded species. A closer look shows that such definitions are too simplistic for these Neotropical animals because agoutis can influence plant communities not only through seed dispersal of large seeds but also through predation of small seeds and seedlings, evidencing their dual role. Herein, we summarize the literature on plant-agouti interactions, decompose agouti seed dispersal into its quantitative and qualitative components, and discuss how environmental factors and plant traits determine whether these interactions result in mutualisms or antagonisms. We also look at the role of agoutis in a community context, assessing their effectiveness as substitutes for extinct megafaunal frugivores and comparing their ecological functions to those of other extant dispersers of large seeds. We also discuss how our conclusions can be extended to the single other genus in the Dasyproctidae family (Myoprocta). Finally, we examine agoutis' contribution to carbon stocks and summarize current conservation threats and efforts. We recorded 164 interactions between agoutis and plants, which were widespread across the plant phylogeny, confirming that agoutis are generalist frugivores. Seed mass was a main factor determining seed hoarding probability of plant species and agoutis were found to disperse larger seeds than other large-bodied frugivores. Agoutis positively contributed to carbon storage by preying upon seeds of plants with lower carbon biomass and by dispersing species with higher biomass. This synthesis of plant-agouti interactions shows that ecological services provided by agoutis to plant populations and communities go beyond seed dispersal and predation, and we identify still unanswered questions. We hope to emphasise the importance of agoutis in Neotropical forests.

Key words: frugivory, granivory, plant-animal interactions, scatter-hoarding, Neotropics, carbon storage, synzoochory, acouchy

CONTENTS

I.	Introduction	2426
II.	Methods and data	2427
	(1) Data collection	2427
	2) Data analyses	2428
III.	Distribution of plant-agouti interactions	. 2429

^{*} Address for correspondence (Tel: +49 0551/39 20954; E-mail: uchoa.mitt@gmail.com)

¹Wildlife Sciences, University of Goettingen, Goettingen, Buesgenweg 3, 37077, Germany

Biological Reviews 96 (2021) 2425–2445 © 2021 The Authors. Biological Reviews published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd on behalf of Cambridge Philosophical Society.

This is an open access article under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

	(1) Taxonomic distribution	2429
	(2) Phylogenetic distribution of plants eaten and dispersed by agoutis	2429
	(3) Geographic distribution of studies	2429
IV.	Quantitative aspects of agouti seed dispersal	. 2429
	(1) Number of seeds eaten and dispersed by agoutis	2429
	(a) Effects of seed mass	. 2429
	(b) Effects of other seed traits	. 2431
	(c) Effects of seed abundance	. 2432
	(d) Effects of conspecific and heterospecific density	. 2433
V.	Qualitative aspects of agouti seed dispersal	. 2433
	(1) Dispersal distances	2433
	(2) Secondary seed dispersal and re-caching	2433
	(3) Seed deposition and seedling fate	2434
	(4) Impact of agoutis on plant populations	2434
VI.	Comparison with acouchies	. 2435
VII.	Agouti seed dispersal and predation in a community context	. 2435
VIII.	Agoutis and carbon storage	. 2435
IX.	Agoutis as frugivores and megafaunal seed dispersers	. 2436
Х.	Agouti conservation, rewilding and restoration of ecological interactions	. 2438
XI.	Future research	. 2438
XII.	Conclusions	. 2439
XIII.	Acknowledgement	. 2439
XIV.	References	. 2439
XV.	Supporting information	. 2445

I. INTRODUCTION

Granivorous animals rely mainly on the consumption of seeds rather than pulp and for this reason are mostly considered as seed predators. More recently, this assumption has been challenged by field studies showing that interaction outcomes between plants and granivores can be positive because the latter can also act as effective seed dispersers (Jansen et al., 2012; Baños-Villalba et al., 2017). Scatter-hoarding rodents, for instance, have been shown to provide important ecological services to plants both in temperate and tropical habitats (Vander Wall & Joyner, 1998; Haugaasen et al., 2010). In the Neotropics, the agoutis (family Dasyproctidae, genus Dasyprocta) have the potential to act as mutualistic partners of plants (Fig. 1). Since the seminal work of (Smythe, 1970a, 1978) agoutis have been recognized not only as granivorous seed predators but also as important dispersers of seeds, but we still lack studies that synthesize both their mutualistic and antagonistic roles.

Positive outcomes from plant-agouti interactions arise from synzoochorous seed dispersal through the scatterhoarding behaviour of agoutis (Gómez, Schupp & Jordano, 2019). In synzoochory, effective seed dispersal occurs when hoarders cache seeds for later consumption but do not retrieve them. Cache locations are often suitable for seed germination and seedling establishment can follow (Asquith *et al.*, 1999; Moore & Vander Wall, 2015). Many reasons enable seeds to escape agouti consumption after hoarding: seeds can germinate and deplete their reserves before cache retrieval, individuals might simply forget cache locations or rodents may die and leave their whole stock intact (agoutis are short-lived and have many predators; Emsens *et al.*, 2014). More importantly, seed escape mainly occurs because scatter-hoarding rodents usually stock more seeds than they will ever be able to consume during periods of scarcity (Vander Wall, 1990). Agoutis store in excess as insurance against harsher-than-expected lean periods, seed spoilage, seed germination and cache pilferage by other individuals (Jansen & Forget, 2001). Because agoutis are the largest scatter-hoarding rodents (2–6 kg) they can carry and disperse a wide range of seeds, including the heaviest ones (in contrast to many light-weight rodent species; Muñoz, Bonal & Espelta, 2012), making agoutis key dispersers of large-seeded (>20 mm) plants (Hallwachs, 1994; Galetti *et al.*, 2010).

Despite recent advances in the understanding of agoutis as mutualistic dispersers (e.g. Jansen et al., 2012; Kuprewicz, 2015), a synthesis on the impact of seed dispersal by agoutis on seed germination and seedling establishment is still missing, as well as how seed traits influence decision choices by agoutis and how those traits affect interaction outcomes. Moreover, the extent of ecological services provided by this rodent is still largely understudied. For instance, by dispersing some of the largest seeds of a plant assemblage, agoutis are likely to have an important role in carbon storage, as has been shown for large frugivores (Bello et al., 2015; Culot et al., 2017). In addition, despite also acting as seed predators, agoutis have been suggested to act as substitute dispersers for megafaunal plants (Hallwachs, 1986; Jansen et al., 2012). Given that agoutis are one of the most widespread frugivore genera in the Neotropics, and that several populations are threatened (Chiarello, 2000; Galetti et al., 2017), a synthesis on the ecological roles of agoutis is necessary.



Fig. 1. A red-rumped agouti (*Dasyprocta leporina*) carrying a *Joannesia princeps* seed, a large-seeded species commonly dispersed by agoutis, and a *J. princeps* seedling emerging from a monitored agouti cache.

Here, we compile plant-agouti interactions reported in the literature, synthesize traits of plants consumed by these rodents and discuss the role of agoutis as seed dispersers and seed predators. First, we explore the taxonomic and phylogenetic distribution of plant species consumed by agoutis and map known plant-agouti interactions in the Neotropics in order to identify species and regions with information deficits. We then discuss the quantitative and qualitative components of agouti seed dispersal (sensu Schupp, Jordano & Gómez, 2010) exploring how plant traits and environmental factors affect dispersal rates, dispersal distances and seedling survival. We also look into the role of agoutis in a community context, comparing them to other dispersers of large seeds, and examine their overlooked contribution to maintenance of carbon stocks in tropical forests. We also discuss the role of agoutis in replacing seed dispersal services provided by extinct Quaternary megafauna. We finish by summarizing current agouti conservation efforts and by highlighting information gaps where most progress can be made. In this review, we aim to gather in one place data about plant-agouti interactions, summarize information on seed dispersal and predation by these animals and underline the importance of agoutis for the conservation of Neotropical forests.

II. METHODS AND DATA

(1) Data collection

To collect records of interactions between agoutis and fruits they feed upon, we conducted searches on the *Web of Science* (WoS) and *Google Scholar* using the following combination of terms: (seed dispers* OR seed predat* OR seed removal OR mutualis* OR frugivor* OR granivor*) AND

(Dasyprocta OR agouti). We also searched for documents in French, Spanish and Portuguese (languages also used by journals in Latin America) by combining the same search terms in these respective languages with the term 'Dasyprocta'. Since we used two search platforms and multiple idioms, we were able to obtain studies including theses and dissertations, thus increasing the number of studies recorded by also covering the grey literature. We manually screened each reference to compile records of interactions between agoutis and plant species. We only registered interaction records from original data, therefore discarding records that cited other studies as references for plant-agouti interactions. Studies speculating that agoutis are the probable dispersers/ consumers of a plant species but not presenting evidence for the interaction (e.g. studies on fruit/seed removal with no visual records of the interaction) were not included. We did not include either the consumption of leaves or flowers in our search. Although these items can sometimes be consumed by agoutis, they represent a minor percentage of their diet (Henry, 1999) and studies focusing on interactions between agoutis and flowers/leaves of plant species are scarce or non-existent.

We obtained a total of 153 studies containing interactions between seven species of agoutis and 164 different plant species. From the selected studies we recorded taxonomic information about the plant and agouti species, study location coordinates, country of study, biome type and study year. We used the *Handbook of Mammals of the World* (Wilson *et al.*, 2016) as the taxonomy source for current agouti species. Plant species names were standardized in cases of taxonomic changes according to *The Plant List* Version 1.1 (2013) with help of the 'Taxonstand' package (Cayuela *et al.*, 2012) in the R environment. For each plant species we assessed whether agoutis were reported to disperse their seeds or only to prey upon them. When studies reported only seed removal but did not describe the seeds' final fates we tagged the plant species as removed but did not consider them as dispersed unless the same species was demonstrated to be dispersed by agoutis in another study. Although seed caching and eventual seed escape can follow seed removal events, we did not equate seed removal to seed dispersal because agoutis commonly carry seeds away to prey upon them in safer locations (Smythe, 1978; Hallwachs, 1994). From studies that presented evidence of seed dispersal by agoutis we recorded the maximum and mean dispersal distances and whether seed germination was observed as result of agouti dispersal, whenever this information was available.

Additionally, we collected information about plant species traits such as: fruit type, fruit length, fruit diameter, fruit mass, mean number of seeds per fruit, seed length, seed diameter, seed mass, mean tree wood density, and maximum mature tree height. When wood density data for a plant species could not be found we used the mean wood density value for the genus as a proxy. Plant trait data was often provided in articles reporting plant–agouti interactions, but most were obtained from online herbaria and databases [Royal Botanic Gardens Kew Seed Information Database, 2020; the TRY Plant Trait Database (Kattge *et al.*, 2020; try-db.org/ TryWeb/Home.php) and the Brazilian Flora 2020 project (Brazil Flora Group, 2021; doi:10.15468/1mtkaw)]. Our final compilation of plant–agouti interactions is provided as online Supporting Information (Table S1).

We also compared plant–agouti interactions with those of acouchies (*Myoprocta* spp.), the only other member of the Dasyproctidae. For this we performed a systematic search for plant–acouchy (*Myoprocta* spp.) interactions with the same search terms but using 'Myoprocta OR acouchi OR acouchy' instead. We also used acouchy common names in Portuguese, French and Spanish as search terms. We obtained a total of 29 studies containing interactions between acouchies and 17 unique plant species (Table S2).

We also compiled plant-animal interactions involving three large tropical frugivores [tapirs (*Tapirus* spp.), spider monkeys (*Ateles* spp.) and woolly spider monkeys (*Brachyteles* spp.)], which are commonly known to disperse large seeds efficiently, in order to compare the dispersal roles of agoutis and large frugivores. We investigated if large frugivores and agoutis have redundant or complementary roles in terms of dispersal by assessing the seed mass of plants they interact with. We used seed mass as a proxy for seed size since data on seed mass were far more abundant than data on seed dimensions such as width or length. We gathered a total of 971 interactions between 8 frugivore species and plants from 21 studies (Table S3). We collected information on average seed mass for each plant species using the KEW and TRY databases.

(2) Data analyses

To test whether plant–agouti interactions were phylogenetically conserved or randomly distributed we measured the phylogenetic dispersion D (Fritz & Purvis, 2010) of plant families that agoutis interact with. D varies from 0 to 1, with D = 0 denoting that the trait evolved according to a Brownian phylogenetic structure (a phylogenetically conserved trait) and D = 1 indicating that the trait has a random distribution in the phylogeny. We mapped plant families that interact with agoutis onto a fossil-calibrated phylogeny of seed plant families of the world (Harris & Davies, 2016) and trimmed the phylogeny to contain only those families present in the Neotropics (according to the Vascular Plants of Americas data set; Ulloa *et al.*, 2017).

To assess whether agoutis were more likely to disperse plant species with heavier seeds we compared seed mass of plant species dispersed by agoutis with those without any evidence of agouti dispersal using a *t*-test that allows for unequal variance (Welch test). We log-transformed the data and confirmed that this procedure resulted in a normal distribution of residuals.

Some plant species for which we could find no evidence of dispersal might actually have their seeds hoarded by agoutis but either this was not assessed, not reported (e.g. when seed dispersal was not within the scope of a study), or not detected. To assess whether our conclusions were affected by false negatives we compared the seed mass of dispersed species with those reported to be exclusively preyed upon (i.e. species where 100% of seeds with known fate were eaten by agoutis) using a Generalized Linear Model (GLM) with a binomial distribution (dispersed/not dispersed) in the *lme4* package in R (Bates *et al.*, 2014; R Core Team, 2020).

We used a linear model to investigate if the mean seed mass of dispersed plant species influenced the distance over which they were moved by agoutis. We evaluated whether we needed to account for phylogenetic structure in the models by checking if the residuals were distributed according to the phylogeny. Since the residuals did not show any correlation with phylogenetic structure (Moran test), applying a phylogenetic correction was not deemed necessary (Revell, 2010).

We used Kruskal–Wallis tests followed by Dunn's tests with *post-hoc* pairwise comparisons to compare the median seed mass and carbon storage capacity of plant species dispersed by agoutis, tapirs, spider monkeys and woolly spider monkeys. We used the Benjamini-Hochberg correction to adjust P values for multiple post-hoc pairwise comparisons. We evaluated whether the seed mass of species consumed by agoutis was related to their carbon storage capacity using a linear model. As a proxy for carbon storage we used the product of wood density and maximum mature size for each plant species. We assessed whether plant species with seeds dispersed by agoutis store more carbon than those preyed upon by agoutis with a *t*-test after checking for residual normality. We consider species to be prey rather than dispersed when their seeds weigh less than 0.8 g – the minimum seed mass for which there was evidence of dispersal - or when the species was reported in the literature to be exclusively preved upon by agoutis.

III. DISTRIBUTION OF PLANT-AGOUTI INTERACTIONS

(1) Taxonomic distribution

Of the seven species of agoutis for which interactions with plant species were reported, the best studied were D. leporina and *D. bunctata* (75% of studies) representing 41 and 33% of all interactions with plants, respectively. We found no information on interactions between agoutis and plants for D. croconota, D. guamara, D. iacki, D. ruatanica, D. coibae and D. kalinowskii. Most of these agouti species are endemic with small isolated distributions and are located in areas with difficult access that generally lack scientific ecological study. Agoutis interacted with a total of 164 plant species, which were distributed across 104 genera and 35 plant families (Fig. 2). Over 40% of all plant species recorded in interactions with agoutis were palms (Arecaceae) and legumes (Leguminosae), which are represented by 40 and 31 plant species, respectively. Nearly half of all plant families $(\mathcal{N}=17)$ were represented by only one plant species.

(2) Phylogenetic distribution of plants eaten and dispersed by agoutis

From the total of 164 plant species, seeds of 83 plant species were reported as being hoarded by agoutis in at least one study (Fig. 3). Twenty-two plant families on our database had one or more plant species dispersed by agoutis. In 16 cases all seeds with known fates were eaten by agoutis, representing a total of nine exclusively preyed plant species. Although absolute seed predation is not very common, scatter-hoarding rodents can occasionally consume nearly all the seed crop from a plant species (Hulme, 1998; Sun, Gao & Chen, 2004).

Seed traits may influence how agoutis interact with and hoard them (Kuprewicz, 2013; Kuprewicz & García-Robledo, 2019). Such seed characteristics could have a single or a few origins in the phylogeny, or have arisen on multiple occasions and be spread throughout the phylogenetic tree. Using the phylogenetic relationships of plant species consumed by agoutis (Fig. 3), we examined if plant-agouti interactions were phylogenetically conserved or randomly distributed. The phylogenetic dispersion value (D) was 0.772, rejecting the null hypothesis of phylogenetic structure in the plant families that agoutis interact with (P = 0.003), and thus indicating a random distribution of plant families consumed by agoutis. Similar results were found when mapping synzoochorical dispersal by rodents in general (Gómez et al., 2019). This result reinforces agoutis as generalist granivorous and frugivores that eat and disperse a variety of plant species which are not restricted to a single or a few phylogenetic clades and origins.

(3) Geographic distribution of studies

More than half of all studies were conducted in Brazil, Panama and Costa Rica (50, 34 and 19 studies respectively, Fig. 4). Although agoutis are present from central Mexico



Fig. 2. Bipartite network showing interactions between plant species (green boxes) and agouti species (black boxes). Each green box represents one plant species, which are grouped by families (dark and light green colors are used to faciliate visualization of plant species belonging to the family indicated on the left). Grey lines indicate links between plant and agouti species. Eighteen interactions between plants and unidentified agouti species (*Dasyprocta* sp.) are not presented in this figure. *Plant families represented by only one species, in the following order: Connaraceae, Apocynaceae, Araucariaceae, Boraginaceae, Euphorbiaceae, Gnetaceae, Rubiaceae, Rubiaceae, Rubiaceae, Rutaceae and Staphyleaceae.

to northern Argentina we did not find any publications recording agoutis' ecological interactions in Paraguay or Argentina, where *Dasyprocta azarae* occurs (Catzeflis *et al.*, 2014), nor in El Salvador, Honduras and Guatemala, where *D. punctata* is found (Emmons, 2016). Hotspots of agouti frugivory studies seem to be correlated with the distribution of universities and institutes of environmental science research in Latin America.

IV. QUANTITATIVE ASPECTS OF AGOUTI SEED DISPERSAL

(1) Number of seeds eaten and dispersed by agoutis

(a) Effects of seed mass

Seed mass is known to affect the decisions of scatter-hoarding rodents to prey on or to hoard seeds (Lichti, Steele & Swihart, 2017). Small scatter-hoarding animals like mice



Fig. 3. Phylogeny of all plant species whose fruits and/or seeds were reported to be consumed by agoutis. Colours represent evidence of seed dispersal (green) or no evidence of seed dispersal (blue) for each plant species.

sometimes prefer to hoard lighter seeds which they are able to carry more easily (Muñoz & Bonal, 2008; Yi & Yang, 2011) but for larger rodents like agoutis seed mass is not likely to represent a significant burden (the heaviest seed registered here weighs less than 2% of agouti body mass) and thus agoutis can carry almost any seed they naturally encounter. We found evidence for agoutis interacting with seeds weighing from less than 0.01 g (*Ficus gomelleira*) to more than 50 g (*Chlorocardium rodiei*) (Fig. 5). Futhermore, agoutis occasionally carry whole fruits and were recorded moving *Bertholettia excelsa* fruits that weigh more than 1 kg (Tuck Haugaasen *et al.*, 2012).

Since agoutis rely on their cached seeds during periods of food scarcity (Henry, 1999) they are expected preferentially to hoard seeds with greater nutritional value. It is likely to be more energetically efficient for agoutis to manage a smaller stock of large nutrient-rich seeds than stocks of many small, nutrient-poor seeds. Heavier seeds also usually have larger reserves that take longer to be depleted during germination, making them better candidates for storage. Thus, we expect that heavier, more durable seeds of higher nutritional value are more likely to be hoarded than lighter ones.

We confirmed that plant species with greater seed mass were more likely to be hoarded than those with lighter seeds (*t*-test: $\mathcal{N} = 140$, df = 88.489, *t* = 6.5085, *P* < 0.0001; GLM: $\mathcal{N} = 84$, df = 82, *z* = 2.284, *P* = 0.0224). Some studies also show that among conspecific seeds the heavier ones are more likely to be hoarded by agoutis (Hallwachs, 1994; Jansen,



Fig. 4. Location of studies reporting interactions between agoutis and plants. Larger circles represent a greater number of studies at that site.

Bongers & Hemerik, 2004). The same is true for artificial seeds (Kuprewicz & García-Robledo, 2019) and among interspecific seeds in a previous study on six plant species (Galetti *et al.*, 2010). Galetti *et al.* (2010) reported that agoutis do not cache seeds lighter than 0.9 g; this is consistent with our literature review where *Guarea glabra* was the plant species dispersed by agoutis with seeds of the smallest mass, 0.8 g. However, Hallwachs (1994) reported that coconut pieces weighing 0.5 g are rarely cached by agoutis ($\leq 1\%$ of cases).

A similar pattern of greater dispersal probability as a function of seed mass might not be extended to other smaller scatter-hoarding rodents because of size matching between seed mass and animal body mass. The long-tailed field mouse *Apodemus sylvaticus* and the western Mediterranean mouse *Mus spretus*, for example, never hoarded acorns that weighed more than 70% of their body mass (Muñoz & Bonal, 2008). This limitation on body mass/seed mass ratio can result in preferential dispersal of seeds of intermediate mass by some rodents (Rusch, Midgley & Anderson, 2013; Wang *et al.*, 2013; Cao *et al.*, 2016), or greater dispersal of the lightest seeds by the smallest rodents (Brewer, 2001; Tamura & Hayashi, 2008; Yi & Yang, 2011).

Seed mass influences the dispersal process beyond the probability of hoarding. Species with larger seeds also have a higher proportion of dispersed seeds (Jansen *et al.*, 2004; Kuprewicz & García-Robledo, 2019), a greater dispersal distance (Gálvez et al., 2009; Galetti et al., 2010; Kuprewicz & García-Robledo, 2019) and a higher survival probability in caches (Jansen et al., 2002). Thus, plant species hoarded by large rodents might be under selection for heavier seeds (Vander Wall, 2010), particularly for plants that depend almost exclusively on agoutis for their dispersal. Nut-bearing plants dispersed by scatter-hoarding rodents in temperate systems have increased their propagule size since the Paleocene (~60 million years ago), possibly because of selection imposed by scatter-hoarding dispersal (Vander Wall, 2001).

(b) Effects of other seed traits

Besides seed mass, the nutritional composition of a resource can influence its perceived value and the probability that agoutis will interact with and hoard it. For example, lipids and proteins are generally more highly valued than carbohydrates by frugivores because they are scarcer macronutrients (Jordano, 2000). Fruit pulp tends to be composed mainly of carbohydrates and water, while seeds are richer in protein and lipids, thus granivory allows access to these important macronutrients. It thus can be predicted that agoutis will preferentially harvest and cache lipid- and protein-rich seeds, as has been shown for other scatter-hoarding rodents (Yadok *et al.*, 2020), but there is a lack of studies investigating how macronutrient content influences agouti seed-dispersal



Fig. 5. Plant species with heavier seeds are more likely to be dispersed by agoutis. Density curves represent the seed mass distributions of species known to be dispersed and those for which there is no evidence of dispersal. Dashed lines are mean values for each distribution.

probability. For hoarders in general, the evidence suggests higher dispersal of protein- and lipid-rich seeds but other variables may also be involved, such as the presence of secondary metabolites and seasonal and geographical scarcity of macronutrients (Lichti *et al.*, 2017).

Other important traits affecting the decision of agoutis to hoard or consume seeds are seed perishability, dormancy and germination speed. Caches that are less likely to spoil or germinate represent a more reliable long-term food resource and thus are more likely to be stored and less likely to be recovered quickly (Sutton, Strickland & Norris, 2016). Ribeiro & Vieira (2014) observed that a very low proportion of *Araucaria angustifolia* seeds were hoarded by *D. azarae* in an araucaria forest. *A. angustifolia* seeds are large and heavy but are highly perishable and germinate rapidly on the ground; these traits are likely to decrease the probability that they are cached by agoutis.

Indigestible carbohydrates such as lignin and cellulose are likely to discourage seed consumption (Chen, Cannon & Conklin-Brittan, 2012). Toxic secondary metabolites can also deter hoarders; Mucuna holtonii seeds, for example, are not consumed by agoutis due to the presence of the toxic amino acid L-dopa (Kuprewicz, 2013). Despite this, agoutis can ingest seeds containing certain levels of tannin, which is a common defensive secondary metabolite found in seeds (Kuprewicz & García-Robledo, 2019), suggesting that they can acclimate to a high-tannin diet like other seed-hoarding animals (Shimada, 2006). Some rodents have tannin-binding proteins in their saliva (Robbins et al., 1991; Hagerman & Robbins, 1993), although whether this is the case for agoutis is not known. Agoutis include a higher proportion of protein in their diet than expected from their body size, mainly due to the consumption of insects (Dubost & Henry, 2006). Higher levels of protein consumption could represent a strategy to compensate for high levels of tannin consumption which decrease protein digestion and absorption (Chung-MacCoubrey, Hagerman & Kirkpatrick, 1997; Nersesian et al., 2012).

While non-lethal toxic seeds are a poor choice for immediate consumption in a resource-abundant environment, they can serve as reserve in times of resource scarcity. Additionally, secondary compounds of some seeds degrade over time making hoarding a good strategy to reduce seed toxicity and improve palatability (Torregrossa & Dearing, 2009). Consequently, less-toxic seeds are expected to be consumed first, while toxic ones are more likely to be spared, hoarded and retrieved later from caches. Accordingly, Guimarães *et al.* (2003) observed that toxins in *Ormosia arborea* seeds discourage consumption but not caching by agoutis.

(c) Effects of seed abundance

Resource abundance is known to influence scatter-hoarders' decisions to hoard or eat seeds and the survival of seeds in caches (Vander Wall, 2002; Jansen et al., 2004; Moore & Swihart, 2008). In seed-rich years and in areas with high resource abundance a greater proportion of seeds are dispersed [although over shorter distances (Jansen et al., 2004; Liu et al., 2013)], cache recovery is diminished and seedling establishment consequently increases (Jansen et al., 2004; Gálvez et al., 2009). This might happen because hoarders stock more seeds after they become satiated (the predator satiation hypothesis; Janzen, 1971). A surplus of resources thus could satiate hoarders and enable a substantial proportion of seeds to be hoarded. Greater cache survival and seed germination then possibly occurs because hoarders cannot manage their numerous caches. In addition, the frequency of partial rather than complete consumption increases when seeds are abundant (Steele, Gavel & Bachman, 1998; Yang & Yi, 2012) with many seeds still able to germinate after partial consumption (Pérez et al., 2008; Perea, San Miguel & Gil, 2011). Pilferage rates are also diminished when resources are abundant (Muñoz & Bonal, 2011; Cao et al., 2018). Because individual hoarders have large numbers of stocked seeds with known locations, they are less motivated to spend time looking for other individual's caches.

Since abiotic factors like temperature and rainfall are determinants of plant phenology and seed crop sizes, seasonality also plays an important role in the proportion of seeds hoarded by agoutis. Generally, agoutis consume more pulp and hoard more seeds in the wet season when resources are abundant, whereas in the dry season they feed mostly from their caches (Henry, 1999). The peak of seed storing often occurs at the end of the wet season when resources are still abundant (Forget *et al.*, 2002; Haugaasen *et al.*, 2010).

(d) Effects of conspecific and heterospecific density

The number of seeds being dispersed by agoutis is also affected by the abundance of other seed predators including other agoutis, scatter-hoarding rodents and granivores like the collared peccary (*Pecari tajacu*) and white-lipped peccary (*Tayassu pecari*) (Hallwachs, 1986; Akkawi *et al.*, 2020). While the amount of resource is correlated with agouti abundance and activity, the relationship is not exact (Gálvez *et al.*, 2009): the ratio of resources per hoarder is a better predictor of the proportion of seeds dispersed than is seed or animal abundance alone (Theimer, 2006; Xiao, Zhang & Krebs, 2013).

Agouti abundance has a complex relationship with seed dispersal: a high density of agoutis increases competition for food resources and therefore seed value, resulting in more pilferage events, seed predation and fewer dispersed seeds. However, when agouti numbers are too low, the total number of dispersed seeds will also be diminished due to a reduction in seed encounter and seed removal rates. Thus, seed dispersal rates by agoutis might be highest at intermediate densities of agoutis where there are sufficient seed-dispersal events without an accompanying burden of seed and cache predation (Mittelman, Pires & Fernandez, 2021).

Many environmental and anthropogenic factors, including habitat fragmentation, hunting and changes to habitat characteristics are likely to influence both resource and animal densities, thus affecting agoutis' scatter-hoarding dynamics (Carrillo, Wong & Cuarón, 2000; Jorge & Howe, 2009; Ferreguetti, Tomas & Bergallo, 2018).

V. QUALITATIVE ASPECTS OF AGOUTI SEED DISPERSAL

(1) Dispersal distances

We found 41 studies that reported mean dispersal distances and 45 that reported maximum dispersal distances. These studies used different methods for assessing dispersal, which greatly affected the mean and maximum measured distances (Fig. 6). Seed radio-tracking, for example, allowed the best detection of seed dispersal over longer distances (Hirsch, Kays & Jansen, 2012*a*). Different studies measure seed dispersal over different lengths of time which also affects assessment of dispersal distances. Studies conducted over longer periods will involve more pilferage and re-caching events; these studies have



Fig. 6. Mean values for the maximum and mean dispersal distances recorded in 45 studies of seed dispersal by agoutis, presented according to different methods used to assess seed dispersal. Error bars are 95% confidence intervals.

provided evidence that seeds can be taken further away from the source by multistep re-caching (Jansen *et al.*, 2012).

Factors that can influence the distance that a seed is transported by agoutis include seed traits (Kuprewicz & García-Robledo, 2019), seed abundance (Jansen *et al.*, 2004; Gálvez *et al.*, 2009), plant density (Hirsch *et al.*, 2012*b*; Jansen *et al.*, 2014) and seasonality (Haugaasen *et al.*, 2010). These factors probably explain the variation in dispersal distances among studies. Larson & Howe (1987), for instance, reported that seeds of a *Virola* species are only moved a few meters away from the trunk of mother trees, with most seeds remaining below the tree crown. On the other hand, Hallwachs (1986) found that guapinol (*Hymenaea courbaril*) can be dispersed over long distances by agoutis (up to 225 m). More recently, Jansen *et al.* (2012) recorded dispersal of *Astrocaryum standleyanum* palm seeds over distances longer than 200 m from the source.

We found no consistent relationship between mean dispersal distance and seed mass of the dispersed species (linear model, $\mathcal{N} = 41$, df = 39, t = -0.823, P = 0.415). Galetti et al. (2010) similarly found no evidence for an influence of seed mass on dispersal distances by agoutis when comparing multiple plant species. Nevertheless, given the many factors influencing dispersal distances we do not dismiss this possibility. The studies compiled herein used different methodologies and were carried out at different sites, making it difficult to compare them directly. Studies that attempted to control for the influences of other variables by using artificial seeds or that were carried out in the same habitat over equivalent periods have identified a correlation between dispersal distance and seed mass, with heavier seeds being carried further away (Hallwachs, 1994; Jansen et al., 2004; Gálvez et al., 2009; Kuprewicz & García-Robledo, 2019).

(2) Secondary seed dispersal and re-caching

Most studies of seed dispersal by agoutis only involve primary dispersal: the removal and burial of seeds after fruitfall. But seeds are often recovered from caches by the same rodent

or by pilfering individuals (Jansen et al., 2012; Dittel, Perea & Vander Wall, 2017). Indeed, most primarily dispersed seeds do not remain where they were buried; animals tend to recache seeds elsewhere or to recover caches to feed on the stored seeds. Jansen et al. (2012) showed that 99% of caches were recovered by agoutis after one year and Vander Wall & Jenkins (2003) estimated daily pilferage rates of 2-30% of seeds depending on rodent species. Because agoutis repeatedly steal and re-cache each other's buried seeds, seeds can be transported over greater distances (>100 m, equivalent to dispersal by large mammals) to beyond an individual's home range. Such long-distance dispersal events are important because, in addition to removing seeds from the parent plant's vicinity where seeds are more vulnerable to attack by invertebrates or pathogens, they also allow for colonization of new sites (Jansen, Bongers & Van Der Meer, 2008; Jansen et al., 2012).

Agoutis are common secondary dispersers of seeds following primary dispersal by abiotic factors and by other animals like birds and primates (Forget & Milleron, 1991; Andresen, 1994; Wenny, 2005). Wenny (1999) provided indirect evidence that agoutis act as secondary dispersers of two *Guarea* species in Costa Rica by removing intact seeds found in facces. In diplochory (seed dispersal by a distinct two-step process), primary dispersal usually moves seeds longer distances but does not place them in safe sites; thus seed survival and seedling establishment after primary dispersal is relatively low. Agouti secondary dispersal complements this process by reducing seed predation and providing seeds with a favourable micro-site that improves the likelihood of germination (Vander Wall & Longland, 2004).

(3) Seed deposition and seedling fate

Deposition patterns and placement of dispersed seeds are important factors affecting the survival of seeds and seedlings (Schupp, 1993; O'Farrill, Chapman & Gonzalez, 2011; Bewley & Black, 2013). Seed burial by agoutis is known to protect seeds from other predators, from desiccation and to improve establishment success by depositing seeds in micro-environments with favourable germination conditions (Asquith et al., 1999; Jansen & Forget, 2001; Dracxler & Forget, 2017). For largeseeded species, most often dispersed by agoutis, burial can be even more important for germination since they usually require more humidity to germinate but absorb less water [due to a smaller surface area to volume ratio (Harper, Lovell & Moore, 1970; Kikuzawa & Koyama, 1999)]. Burial can maintain seeds in a high-moisture micro-environment and allow water absorption and germination (Kollmann & Schill, 1996; Perea et al., 2012). Additionally, agoutis improve seed survival by carrying seeds towards locations with lower conspecific tree densities, thus facilitating the escape of seeds from natural enemies (Hirsch et al., 2012b).

We found a total of 33 studies that followed seeds after hoarding or mimicked seed burial by agoutis; all observed germination of a portion of the buried seeds. Such studies provide important data on how many cached seeds are recruited into seedlings. Several studies compared the survival and germination rates of non-harvested seeds found on the soil surface with those of hoarded seeds, and found advantages in survival and greater germination probability for hoarded seeds (e.g. Sork, 1987; Smythe, 1989; Brocardo, Pedrosa & Galetti, 2018). Together with rates of predation/dispersal by agoutis, this information will help us to understand whether agoutis have mutualistic or antagonistic interactions with plant species (Zwolak & Crone, 2012).

Even after seed germination, seeds can still subject to predation by agoutis (Kuprewicz, 2015). In fact, during the germination period seeds can be more vulnerable to predation since emerging sprouts give rodents cues about seed location (Pyare & Longland, 2000; Jansen & Forget, 2001). This may result in selection for rapid seedling emergence and depletion of seed reserves. Rodents can also manipulate seeds to slow down germination by removing the protruding radicle and epicotyl, therefore stalling seedling development, a process resulting in so-called "zombie seeds" (Jansen, Bongers & Prins, 2006).

(4) Impact of agoutis on plant populations

Seed removal by agoutis is not always beneficial to plants. This is clear when all seeds found by agoutis are eaten. When seed dispersal occurs it does not mean that hoarders have a positive impact on plant populations; sometimes only a few seeds are cached and the majority of caches are recovered and eaten later. In these scenarios, seed hoarding does not compensate for intense predation (e.g. Bogdziewicz, Crone & Zwolak, 2020). Even when seed dispersal and cache survival rates are significant, seeds might not benefit from hoarding because burial can be detrimental for some species (e.g. Kuprewicz, 2015) or because seeds might have other dispersal mechanisms that allow germination without the predation cost associated with hoarding (e.g. Russo, 2005). In other plant species, however, seed burial is highly beneficial or even required for germination (Forget, 1990; Dracxler & Forget, 2017; Mittelman et al., 2020).

The ratio of seeds dispersed/eaten and the relative survival and germination of caches compared with non-dispersed seeds are the main factors that determine if the plant–agouti interaction is positive for the plant (Zwolak & Crone, 2012; Sawaya *et al.*, 2018). Additionally, the negative impact of agoutis on emerging seedlings must be taken into account.

A comparison of rates of seedling establishment and survival with and without agoutis can determine the ultimate impact of agoutis on a plant population; this could be done by contrasting seedling establishment and survival rates between harvested and non-harvested seeds or between areas with agoutis and areas where agoutis are locally extinct. Overall, plant–agouti interactions have been identified as positive for large-seeded plants, since synzoochorous species have evolved traits that encourage removal and dispersal by scatter-hoarding animals (Vander Wall, 2010).

VI. COMPARISON WITH ACOUCHIES

The acouchies (*Myoprocta* spp.) are the only other group of animals belonging to the family Dasyproctidae. Although less studied, acouchies are also known for their scatter-hoarding behaviour and are important dispersers and predators of seeds in the Amazon (Morris, 1962; Jansen *et al.*, 2004). Acouchies are smaller than agoutis and weigh 2–6 times less (16–20 cm, 0.8–1.5 kg; Dubost, 1988). There are two species: the green acouchy (*Myoprocta pratti*), which occurs primarily in the western Amazon region, and the red acouchy (*Myoprocta acouchy*) present in the northeastern Amazon (Catzeflis & Weksler, 2016*a,b*), although disputes remain about the accuracy of this division (Ramírez-Chaves, Suárez-Castro & Patterson, 2014; but see Teta, 2019).

Acouchies fill a similar ecological role to agoutis in terms of seed dispersal and predation (Jansen & Forget, 2001; Jansen et al., 2004). Of the 17 acouchy-plant interactions we identified in the literature (Table S2), agoutis were found to share 14 (82%) of them. Nevertheless, rodent body size is known to affect predation and dispersal rates, seed size preference, and maximum carrying capacity (Muñoz & Bonal, 2008; Zhang et al., 2015; Wróbel & Zwolak, 2017). Thus, because of their smaller size, acouchies could scatter-hoard some small seeds not dispersed by agoutis and have a lower threshold of maximum seed mass for dispersal. For instance, dispersal distances of *Caraba procera* seeds carried by acouchies seem to be reduced for seeds weighing more than 30 g (Jansen et al., 2002). In terms of numbers of hoarded seeds (quantitative dispersal), however, acouchies might be even better seed dispersers than agoutis; in studies where acouchies co-occur with agoutis they removed more seeds than agoutis (Jansen et al., 2002, 2004) and hoarded a larger proportion of removed seeds (Forget, 1990). However, other studies found that acouchies removed disproportionally fewer seeds compared to agoutis (Haugaasen et al., 2010).

Conservation of acouchies deserves special attention because we lack important data on their population trends (Catzeflis & Weksler, 2016*a*) and they are likely to be very susceptible to habitat disturbance and fragmentation (Dubost, 1988; Jorge, 2008). Although there are differences between acouchies and agoutis, in terms of body mass, population turnover and site fidelity (Dubost, 1988; Jorge & Howe, 2009) that might influence the fate of dispersed seeds, it is likely that acouchies play a seeddispersal role similar to agoutis. We strongly recommend that future studies focus on the conservation of acouchies and clarify their role as seed dispersers.

VII. AGOUTI SEED DISPERSAL AND PREDATION IN A COMMUNITY CONTEXT

In tropical systems, large frugivores are usually associated with dispersal of seeds of a wide size range, including the largest seeds, while small mammals interact mostly with small seeds (Jordano, 2000; Dylewski *et al.*, 2020). Agoutis, however, do not fit well into this generalization; they have a small

Society.

mass compared to large terrestrial frugivores like peccaries and tapirs but are known to interact with and disperse large seeds.

We found that agoutis interact with plant species that have heavier seeds than those consumed by large Neotropical frugivores (tapirs, spider monkeys and woolly spider monkeys) (Kruskal–Wallis: $\mathcal{N} = 453$, df = 3, $\chi^2 = 105.55$, P < 0.0001; Dunn's test: P < 0.0001 for all comparisons between agoutis and other frugivores). Agoutis also seem to be the main dispersers of species at the high end of the seed mass distribution (>10 g, Fig. 7). This may be because fruit consumption by tapirs and ateline monkeys is largely limited by mouth width, whereas agoutis are able to take hold of a fruit with their teeth, a behaviour that allows them to transport a fruit in its entirety without having to fit it into their mouth. For example, agoutis commonly transport whole avocado fruits (Persea americana, 80 mm diameter; P. Mittelman, personal observation), and *Bertholettia excelsa* fruits (110 mm diameter; Tuck Haugaasen et al., 2012).

While all animals in these groups are able to disperse large seeds to some extent, they are not functionally redundant: agoutis, tapirs and large primates each interact with particular subsets of plant species (Vander Wall & Beck, 2012; Bueno et al., 2013), have different dispersal distances, and distinct spatial patterns of seed deposition (Russo, 2005; Gálvez et al., 2009; Bueno et al., 2013). Tapirs and ateline monkeys disperse great numbers of seeds of a wide range of sizes, usually in a clumped pattern [seeds are deposited in the faeces and frequently in the same defecation sites such as latrines and around sleeping trees (Fragoso, 1997; González-Zamora et al., 2012)] and over longer distances, facilitating colonization of new sites; whereas agoutis hoard larger seeds, move them shorter distances, and cache them in microenvironments that often favour germination. Thus, agoutis can act as primary seed dispersers or can complement large-frugivore seed dispersal by scattering and burying seeds found in the faeces of these animals through diplochory. Moreover, in defaunated fragmented areas, where large frugivores have been extirpated, agoutis might provide important dispersal services for large-seeded plants that would otherwise have no other dispersal agent.

VIII. AGOUTIS AND CARBON STORAGE

Recent studies have linked seed dispersal by large frugivores to the maintenance of carbon stocks in tropical forests (Bello *et al.*, 2015; Peres *et al.*, 2016; Culot *et al.*, 2017; Chanthorn *et al.*, 2019). Since large frugivores usually consume and disperse fruits with larger seeds compared to small animals (Jordano, 2000; Galetti *et al.*, 2013) and large-seeded tree species tend to have greater wood density and height (Bello *et al.*, 2015), seed dispersal by large frugivores helps to sustain high levels of above-ground biomass and carbon storage (except in biomes where most seeds are abiotically dispersed; Osuri *et al.*, 2016). Seed dispersal by frugivores also helps to



Fig. 7. Agouti interactions with plant species involve heavier/ larger seeds compared with large Neotropical frugivores. The graphs show the distribution of seed masses for plants in interactions with (A) *Ateles* monkeys, (B) *Brachyteles* monkeys, (C) tapirs and (D) agoutis. Dashed black lines indicate the median seed mass for each animal group. Plant–agouti interactions are shown separately for seeds known to be dispersed and those where seeds are predated but with no evidence for dispersal.

promote plant diversity (Terborgh *et al.*, 2002; Bascompte & Jordano, 2007) which is also linked to higher above-ground biomass in tropical forests (Cavanaugh *et al.*, 2014).

Agoutis are also dispersers of large-seeded plants but their contribution to carbon storage in tropical systems remains unexplored. To fill in this gap, we assessed the relationship between seed mass and carbon storage for species consumed by agoutis, confirming that large-seeded species have a greater capacity for carbon storage (Fig. 8; $\mathcal{N} = 85$, df = 83, z = 3.27, $R^2 = 0.115$, P < 0.005).

Given that agoutis tend to disperse larger seeds compared to other genera of Neotropical frugivores (*Ateles, Brachyteles* and *Tapirus*) (Fig. 7) we investigated if these differences could be translated to dispersal of plant species that store more carbon. We found that agoutis tend to disperse plant species that on average store more carbon than those dispersed by *Brachy*teles and *Tapirus* (Fig. 9; Kruskal–Wallis: $\mathcal{N} = 452$, df = 3, $\chi^2 = 35.95$, P < 0.0001; Dunn's test: P < 0.01 for a comparison of species dispersed by agoutis with species dispersed by tapirs and *Brachyteles* monkeys; differences not statistically significant between agouti and *Ateles* monkeys; P = 0.664).

We also found that plant species whose seeds are hoarded by agoutis make a greater contribution to carbon stocks than species whose seeds are mostly preyed upon by agoutis (*t*-test: $\mathcal{N} = 70$, df = 67.99, t = 3.2908, P < 0.005). Therefore, agoutis make a double contribution to maintenance of carbon storage in tropical forests: they favour plant species that have a high biomass by dispersing their seeds and negatively select species with low biomass by preying upon them.

IX. AGOUTIS AS FRUGIVORES AND MEGAFAUNAL SEED DISPERSERS

In general, large fruits provide greater rewards than small fruits due to their higher nutritional value (Galetti et al., 2010; Lichti et al., 2017) and are often exclusively dispersed by large frugivores due to size constraints. Agoutis, however, are reported mainly to eat and hoard seeds after discarding the pulp rather than ingesting entire fruits; this behaviour will allow them to disperse larger seeds that most animals in a disperser assemblage would not be able to ingest. In the Neotropics, agoutis are believed to be the main or exclusive seed dispersers of plants with very large fruits (Asquith et al., 1999; Jansen et al., 2012; Mittelman et al., 2020) due to a shortage of dispersers of large-seeded fruits hypothesized to be caused by the extinction of Pleistocene megafaunal herbivores that used to interact with these fruits (Janzen & Martin, 1982; Guimarães, Galetti & Jordano, 2008). The megafaunal dispersal syndrome refers to oversized fruits that show adaptations to dispersal by extinct mega-herbivores, with no substitute disperser in contemporary fauna. Several authors suggest that after megafauna went extinct in the Neotropics, agoutis adopted a more central role in the dispersal of type I megafauna fruits [fruits with few (<5) but large (>20 mm) seeds (sensu Guimarães et al., 2008)] due to extensive dietary overlap with the diets of megafaunal frugivores (Pires et al., 2014). This hypothesis has been challenged by evidence that seed-dispersal services provided by agoutis to large-seeded plants are unlikely to be as effective as those provided by the extinct megafauna. For example, while megafauna could potentially have been able to disperse seeds over thousands of meters, agoutis often only move seeds a few meters away from parent plants. However, the dispersal effectiveness of agoutis is likely to have been underestimated by seed-tracking methods that limit the evaluation of dispersal distances. By using a method not biased against longer dispersal distances and higher-order movements to track seed-dispersal distances, Jansen et al. (2012) showed that agoutis can disperse seeds over much larger distances than previously thought, confirming that agoutis could indeed be substitute dispersers of megafaunal fruits.

Despite more reliable seed-tracking methods providing better evidence for the role of agoutis as substitute megafaunal



Fig. 8. Relationship between seed mass and carbon storage (estimated as wood density \times mature tree size) according to plant-agouti interaction type. Heavier seeds are produced by plants that store more carbon and are more likely to be dispersed by agoutis. Dashed horizontal lines represent mean carbon storage for plants with seeds dispersed and eaten by agoutis. The solid black line is the linear regression for all plant species known to interact with agoutis and the solid green line for species known to be dispersed by agoutis. We consider that all species that have seeds weighing less than 0.8 g (the minimum seed mass for which we found evidence of dispersal) are exclusively predated (no dispersal) by agoutis. Seeds weighing more than 0.8 g but with no record of seed dispersal were deemed neither dispersed nor eaten and placed in the 'unknown' category.

dispersers, dispersal services provided by agoutis are unlikely to be exact substitutes due to differences in the magnitude of quantitative (e.g. number of seeds dispersed) and qualitative (e.g. dispersal distances) contributions provided by these two groups. However, in the absence of megafauna, agoutis play an essential role in the dispersal and regeneration of megafaunal fruits.

We found that agoutis interact with 42 plant species that fit the definition of type I megafaunal fruits in 51 unique plant– agouti interactions. Among the megafaunal fruits dispersed by agoutis, half are from the palm family (Arecaceae; $\mathcal{N} = 21$ spp.) family and nine from the Leguminosae family, including genera known to be dispersed mainly by scatterhoarding rodents (Muñoz, Trøjelsgaard & Kissling, 2019).

Almost all reports of interactions between agoutis and megafaunal fruits indicate that agoutis act as effective dispersers of these fruits. The exceptions are two studies that show that agoutis act exclusively as seed predators, suggesting no benefits for the plants involved. One of these two cases involves the palm *Syagnus romanzoffiana*, whose seeds were exclusively predated by *D. leporina*, a result that is attributed by the authors to traitrelated choices in the decision-making process by agoutis (Galetti *et al.*, 2010). However, most records provide strong evidence for an effective role of agoutis as mutualistic dispersers.

Palms include 21 species that were probably dispersed by megafauna but that are also reported to be a main item in the diet of agoutis. A classic example on the benefits provided by agoutis for oversized fruits comes from Smythe (1989), who showed that seeds of Astrocaryum standleyanum buried by agoutis had much higher germination success (29.6%) than those left on the forest ground surface (2.6%). More recently, Kuprewicz (2015) showed that seeds of a congeneric palm species (A. alatum) are also effectively dispersed by agouti, and that hoarded seeds benefit from seed escape and have an increased probability of germination. Pires & Galetti (2012) used seed-fate field experiments to show that agoutis hoard rather than eat most A. aculeatissimum seeds that they interact with, a process that has been suggested by other authors to be crucial for seedling establishment of this palm (Dracxler & Forget, 2017). These examples show that seed caching by agoutis is likely to be a key step for seedling regeneration of megafaunal palm fruits, possibly because palm seeds found on the forest floor are highly susceptible to seed predation by invertebrates (Dracxler, Pires & Fernandez, 2011; Kuprewicz, 2015).

Agoutis may not entirely substitute the services provided by extinct megafauna frugivores in terms of dispersal distances and numbers of dispersed seeds, but the evidence compiled here suggests that agoutis act as key dispersers of



Fig. 9. Agoutis disperse plant species that have higher carbon storage potential compared with species dispersed by large Neotropical frugivores. The graphs represent the distribution of plant-animal interactions in relation to a carbon storage proxy (plant wood density \times maximum tree size) for (A) *Ateles* monkeys, (B) *Brachyteles* monkeys, (C) tapirs and (D) agoutis. Dashed lines are the median carbon storage capacity of all plant species for each animal group.

many species once consumed by megafauna, sometimes as the main or sole disperser of large-seeded plant species. Their possibly unique role as substitutes of extinct megafauna may be because agoutis interact with larger seeds than other mammals do on average (Fig. 7) and are the only species able to disperse the largest seeds.

X. AGOUTI CONSERVATION, REWILDING AND RESTORATION OF ECOLOGICAL INTERACTIONS

Four agouti species are of 'Least Concern' according to the IUCN *Red List* because of their wide range and large populations.

Indeed, agouti populations in the Amazon and in Central American lowland forests are generally in high numbers (Jorge & Peres, 2005; Emmons, 2016), nevertheless, even in these areas, agoutis are often consumed as bushmeat and suffer constant hunting pressures (Carrillo *et al.*, 2000; Cummins *et al.*, 2015). Some species elsewhere are showing declining populations and these species are considered 'Threatened' because of habitat reduction due to agricultural and urban expansion (e.g. *D. mexicana*; Vázquez *et al.*, 2008) or hunting (e.g. *D. nuatanica*; Schipper, Emmons & McCarthy, 2016). Many agouti species have very small geographic ranges, making them vulnerable to extinction, and for which we lack important ecological information that is essential for conservation (e.g. *D. iacki*; Roach & Navlor, 2016).

Local extinctions of agouti populations are common in fragmented landscapes (Galetti *et al.*, 2017), presenting a threat for the dispersal of large-seeded plants in these areas. Impacts on plant populations in areas where agoutis are now absent can take many decades to appear as most large-seeded plants are longlived trees. This creates extinction debts on local floras that, over time, will adversely affect plant populations. In such locations, agouti reintroduction programs might be appropriate to reverse the loss of seed dispersers. For instance, in Tijuca National Park (Rio de Janeiro, Brazil) agoutis have been successfully reintroduced (Cid *et al.*, 2014), resulting in a well-established and growing population (Kenup *et al.*, 2018) and on the restoration of dispersal interactions with large-seeded species (Zucaratto, 2013; Mittelman *et al.*, 2020).

XI. FUTURE RESEARCH

Although recent research has substantially improved our knowledge about the dynamics of plant–agouti interactions, many questions remain unanswered. For instance, does greater cache retrieval by agoutis benefit plants? The advantages of cache recovery by agoutis are clear for seeds that are re-cached: they are dispersed away from the parent plant, over greater distances and have a greater survival probability (Hirsch *et al.*, 2012*b*; Jansen *et al.*, 2012). However, buried seeds retrieved by agoutis may be eaten instead of re-dispersed. Since each time a cache is found by a hoarder there is a probability of predation, greater numbers of cache-retrieval events will cumulatively increase cache predation and decrease the final number of hoarded seeds. Thus, it remains unclear whether the benefits of the multi-step re-caching process for some seeds outweigh the costs of a higher cache predation for seeds in general.

Most studies do not follow the fates of hoarded seeds for lengthy periods and thus do not provide information on the proportion that sprout into seedlings, or how many of these seedlings survive. Those are important pieces of evidence for understanding which interactions between agoutis and plants are mutualistic and which are antagonistic (Zwolak & Crone, 2012). The potential role of agoutis in controlling populations of small-seeded plants through predation also requires further investigation. Since we suggest that agoutis are invariably predators of small seeds they might have an influence on the demographics of small-seeded plant species. This could be especially relevant for controlling dominant and invasive species. Future studies should also explore if agoutis can act as endozoochorous seed dispersers, i.e. whether they are effective dispersers of seeds following passage through the gut. Although this type of dispersal is uncommon for granivorous animals, there is evidence that other rodent species disperse seeds endozoochorically (Campos *et al.*, 2008; Lessa, Paula & Pessoa, 2019; Yang *et al.*, 2019).

We also lack studies about the effects of agouti local extinction on large-seeded plant populations. How population structure and dispersal processes are affected by the absence of agoutis, and how do they change over time? Areas without agoutis might serve as control areas to elucidate these ecological roles of agoutis in more detail.

XII. CONCLUSIONS

- (1) Agoutis are generalist frugivores that consume a wide range of fruits, seeds and even newly sprouted seedlings. Plant-agouti interactions are randomly distributed across the entire Neotropical plant phylogeny, confirming their broad diet. However, Arecaceae and Leguminosae seem to be the families in which seeds are most commonly eaten by agoutis.
- (2) Seed traits greatly influence whether agoutis eat or hoard seeds. Larger seeds have a greater probability of being hoarded, dispersed further and surviving to germination. Plant species with seeds weighing less than 0.8 g are hardly ever dispersed by agoutis. Agoutis also appear to favour durable, protein- and lipid-rich seeds and those containing secondary metabolites that hinder but do not impede consumption. Resource abundance positively affects the number of seeds dispersed by agoutis, whereas interspecific and intraspecific competition has the opposite effect.
- (3) In most cases, agoutis are efficient dispersers of largeseeded plants, and some plant species rely mainly or exclusively on agoutis for their dispersal. Seed burial and directed dispersal by agoutis can result in positive outcomes because seeds are often placed in germination-suitable micro-environments and in new areas, away from conspecific plant individuals. Agoutis can act as primary dispersers of seeds or as secondary dispersers, complementing other dispersal processes by caching seeds in safe sites.
- (4) The general conclusion that agoutis are effective seed dispersers of large seeds is very likely to hold for acouchies. Although understudied, acouchies are likely to have an important role for the natural regeneration of plants in Amazonian ecosystems.
- (5) Agoutis interact with and disperse seeds that are often larger than those consumed and dispersed by large Neotropical frugivores, such as the tapir. Plant species with the largest and heaviest seeds (>10 g) seem to be dispersed

almost exclusively by agoutis. This information together with studies compiled herein suggests that agoutis are one of the most important dispersers of megafaunal fruits. Agoutis contribute to carbon stocks in tropical forests by dispersing seeds of plants that have the highest carbon storage capacity and by preying upon seeds of species with low biomass.

(6) Agoutis are widely poached as bushmeat and extirpation of their populations is common in fragmented landscapes, which also hinder the maintenance of large-seeded plant populations. Agouti reintroduction might be a good strategy to reverse the loss of seed-dispersal processes in areas that are now under low or no hunting pressure.

XIII. Acknowledgement

ASP receives a researcher grant by CNPq and PROSC receives a student grant by CAPES. We thank RitaPortela, Marcelo Rheinghantz, Júlia Luz and the two anonymous reviewers for their comments which improved the earlier versions of the manuscript. We thank all REFAUNA members, especially the agouti-team: Bruno Cid, RodrigoZucaratto, Caio Kenup, Catharina Kreischer and Raíssa Sepulvida. We also would like to thank all the colleagues that share their knowledge and love for agoutis and their interactions with us in the last years, especially Mauro Galetti, Paulo Guimarães Jr., Fernando Fernandez, Pedro Jordano and Pierre-Michel Forget. Open access funding enabled and organized by Projekt DEAL.

XIV. REFERENCES

- References identified by an asterisk have been cited only within the supporting information.*ACEVEDO-QUINTERO, J. F. & ZAMORA-ABREGO, J. G. (2016). Papel de los mamíferos en los procesos de dispersión y depredación de semillas de *Mauritia flexuosa* (Arecaceae) en la Amazonía colombiana. *Revista de Biología Tropical* 64, 5–15.
- *ACEVEDO-QUINTERO, J. F., ZAMORA-ABREGO, J. G. & ORTEGA-LEÓN, Á. M. (2018). The prickles of Astrocaryum malybo as a structural defense to avoid seed predation. Food Webs 16, e00088.
- AKKAWI, P., VILLAR, N., MENDES, C. P. & GALETTI, M. (2020). Dominance hierarchy on palm resource partitioning among Neotropical frugivorous mammals. *Journal of Mammalogy* **101**, 697–709.
- *ALIAGA-ROSSEL, E. & FRAGOSO, J. M. (2015). Defaunation affects Astrocaryum gratum (Arecales: Arecaceae) seed survivorship in a sub-montane tropical forest. Revista de Biología Tropical 63, 57–67.
- *ALIAGA-ROSSEL, E., KAYS, R. W. & FRAGOSO, J. M. V. (2008). Home-range use by the central American agouti (*Dasyprocta punctata*) on Barro Colorado Island, Panama. *Journal of Tropical Ecology* 24, 367–374.
- *ALMEIDA, S. S. & RIBEIRO, M. S. (1995). Evidências de dispersão de sementes mediada por mamíferos caviomorfos em *Hymenaea oblongifolia* Huber. *Boletim do Museu Paraense Emilio Goeldi, Série Botânica* 11, 265–273.
- *ALVES, M.M. (2019). Parkia multijuga (Fabaceae): interações multi-espécie e estratégias que maximizam a sobrevivência nos estágios iniciais de sua história de vida. MSc Dissertation. Instituto Nacional de Pesquisas da Amazônia, Manaus, Brazil.
- *ANDREAZZI, C. S., PIRES, A. S. & FERNANDEZ, F. A. S. (2009). Mamíferos e palmeiras neotropicais: interações em paisagens fragmentadas. *Oecologia Brasiliensis* 13, 554–574.
- ANDRESEN, E. (1994). Frugivory and primary seed dispersal by spider monkeys (Ateles paniscus) and howler monkeys (Alouatta seniculus), and the fate of dispersed seeds at Manu National Park, Perú. Doctoral dissertation, Duke University, Durham, USA.
- *ARTEAGA, L. L. (2008). Dispersión y remoción de semillas de Virola sebifera (Myristicaceae) en un bosque montano de Bolivia. Ecología en Bolivia 43, 119–134.

- ASQUITH, N. M., TERBORGH, J., ARNOLD, A. E. & RIVEROS, C. M. (1999). The fruits the agouti ate: *Hymenaea courbaril* seed fate when its disperser is absent. *Journal of Tropical Ecology* 15, 229–235.
- *ASQUITH, N. M., WRIGHT, S. J. & CLAUSS, M. J. (1997). Does mammal community composition control recruitment in neotropical forests? Evidence from Panama. *Ecology* 78, 941–946.
- BAÑOS-VILLALBA, A., BLANCO, G., DÍAZ-LUQUE, J. A., DÉNES, F. V., HIRALDO, F. & TELLA, J. L. (2017). Seed dispersal by macaws shapes the landscape of an Amazonian ecosystem. *Scientific Reports* 7, 1–12.
- *BARCELOS, A. R., BOBROWIEC, P. E. D., SANAIOTTI, T. M. & GRIBEL, R. (2013). Seed germination from lowland tapir (*Tapirus terrestris*) fecal samples collected during the dry season in the northern Brazilian Amazon. *Integrative Zoology* 8, 63–73.
- BASCOMPTE, J. & JORDANO, P. (2007). Plant-animal mutualistic networks: the architecture of biodiversity. Annual Review of Ecology, Evolution and Systematics 38, 567–593.
- BATES, D., MÄCHLER, M., BOLKER, B. & WALKER, S. (2014). Fitting linear mixedeffects models using lmc4. *Journal of Statistical Software* 67, 1–48.
- *BECK, H. & TERBORGH, J. (2002). Groves versus isolates: how spatial aggregation of Astrocaryum murumuru palms affects seed removal. Journal of Tropical Ecology 18, 275–288.
- *BECKMAN, N. G. & MULLER-LANDAU, H. C. (2007). Differential effects of hunting on pre-dispersal seed predation and primary and secondary seed removal of two Neotropical tree species. *Biotropica* **39**, 328–339.
- BELLO, C., GALETTI, M., MONTAN, D., PIZO, M. A., MARIGUELA, T. C., CULOT, L., BUFALO, F., LABECCA, F., PEDROSA, F. & CONSTANTINI, R. (2017). Atlantic frugivory: a plant-frugivore interaction data set for the Atlantic forest. *Ecology* 98, 1729.
- BELLO, C., GALETTI, M., PIZO, M. A., MAGNAGO, L. F. S., ROCHA, M. F., LIMA, R. A. F., PERES, C. A., OVASKAINEN, O. & JORDANO, P. (2015). Defaunation affects carbon storage in tropical forests. *Science Advances* 1, e1501105.
- *BELTRÁN, L.C. (2015). Post-dispersal seed fate of *Ocotea floribunda* (Lauraceae) in Monteverde, Costa Rica. Bachelor Thesis, Lake Forest College, Lake Forest.
- BEWLEY, J. D. & BLACK, M. (2013). Seeds: Physiology of Development and Germination. 3rd, New York: Springer Science & Business Media.
- BOGDZIEWICZ, M., CRONE, E. E. & ZWOLAK, R. (2020). Do benefits of seed dispersal and caching by scatterhoarders outweigh the costs of predation? An example with oaks and yellow-necked mice. *Journal of Ecology* **108**, 1009–1018.
- *BOLL, T., SVENNING, J.-C., VORMISTO, J., NORMAND, S., GRÁNDEZ, C. & BALSLEV, H. (2005). Spatial distribution and environmental preferences of the piassaba palm *Aphandra natalia* (Arecaceae) along the Pastaza and Urituyacu rivers in Peru. *Forest Ecology and Management* **213**, 175–183.
- *BONACCORSO, F. J., GLANZ, W. E. & SANDFORD, C. M. (1980). Feeding assemblages of mammals at fruiting *Dipteryx panamensis* (Papilionaceae) trees in Panama: seed predation, dispersal, and parasitism. *Revista de Biologia Tropical* 28, 61–72.
- *BOUCHER, D. H. (1981). Seed predation by mammals and forest dominance by Quercus oleoides, a tropical lowland oak. Oecologia 49, 409–414.
- *BRADFORD, D. F. & SMITH, C. C. (1977). Seed predation and seed number in *Scheelea* palm fruits. *Ecology* 58, 667–673.
- BRAZIL FLORA GROUP (2021). Brazilian Flora 2020 project Projeto Flora do Brasil 2020. v393.274. Instituto de Pesquisas Jardim Botânico do Rio de Janeiro. Dataset/Checklist. doi:https://doi.org/10.15468/1mtkaw.
- BREWER, S. W. (2001). Predation and dispersal of large and small seeds of a tropical palm. *Oikos* 92, 245–255.
- *BREWER, S. W. & REJMÁNEK, M. (1999). Small rodents as significant dispersers of tree seeds in a Neotropical forest. *Journal of Vegetation Science* 10, 165–174.
- BROCARDO, C. R., PEDROSA, F. & GALETTI, M. (2018). Forest fragmentation and selective logging affect the seed survival and recruitment of a relictual conifer. *Forest Ecology and Management* 408, 87–93.
- BUENO, R. S., GUEVARA, R., RIBEIRO, M. C., CULOT, L., BUFALO, F. S. & GALETTI, M. (2013). Functional redundancy and complementarities of seed dispersal by the last neotropical megafrugivores. *PLoS One* 8, e56252.
- *BURKARD, G.P. (2005). Seed predation on *Persea americana* by *Dasyprocta punctata* in Monteverde, Costa Rica. MSc Dissertation. Villanova University, Villanova, USA.
- *CAMARGO-SANABRIA, A. A. & MENDOZA, E. (2016). Interactions between terrestrial mammals and the fruits of two neotropical rainforest tree species. *Acta Occologica* 73, 45–52.
- CAMPOS, C. M., PECO VÁZQUEZ, B., CAMPOS, V. E., MALO ARRAZOLA, J. E., GIANNONI, S. M. & SUÁREZ CARDONA, F. (2008). Endozoochory by native and exotic herbivores in dry areas: consequences for germination and survival of *Prosopis* seeds. *Seed Science Research* 18, 91–100.
- *CANT, J. G. H. (1990). Feeding ecology of spider monkeys (Ateles geoffron) at Tikal, Guatemala. Human Evolution 5, 269–281.
- CAO, L., WANG, B., YAN, C., WANG, Z., ZHANG, H., GENG, Y., CHEN, J. & ZHANG, Z. (2018). Risk of cache pilferage determines hoarding behavior of rodents and seed fate. *Behavioral Ecology* 29, 984–991.

- CAO, L., WANG, Z., YAN, C., CHEN, J., GUO, C. & ZHANG, Z. (2016). Differential foraging preferences on seed size by rodents result in higher dispersal success of medium-sized seeds. *Ecology* 97, 3070–3078.
- CARRILLO, E., WONG, G. & CUARÓN, A. D. (2000). Monitoring mammal populations in Costa Rican protected areas under different hunting restrictions. *Conservation Biology* 14, 1580–1591.
- *CASTELLANOS, H. G. & CHANIN, P. (1996). Seasonal differences in food choice and patch preference of long-haired spider monkeys (*Ateles belzebuth*). In *Adaptive Radiations* of *Neotropical Primates* (eds M. A. NORCONK, A. L. ROSENBERGER and P. A. GARBER), pp. 451–466. Springer Science and Bussiness Media, Boston.
- CATZEFLIS, F., PATTON, J., PERCEQUILLO, A., BONVICINO, C. & WEKSLER, M. (2014). Dasyprocta azarae. The IUCN Red List of Threatened Species 2016: e. T6278A22198654.
- CATZEFLIS, F. & WEKSLER, M. (2016a). Myoprocta acouchy. The IUCN Red List of Threatened Species 2016: e.T14100A22198890.
- CATZEFLIS, F. & WEKSLER, M. (2016b). Myoprocta pratti. The IUCN Red List of Threatened Species 2016: e.T136663A22198733.
- CAVANAUGH, K. C., GOSNELL, J. S., DAVIS, S. L., AHUMADA, J., BOUNDJA, P., CLARK, D. B., MUGERWA, B., JANSEN, P. A., O'BRIEN, T. G., ROVERO, F., SHEIL, D., VASQUEZ, R. & ANDELMAN, S. (2014). Carbon storage in tropical forests correlates with taxonomic diversity and functional dominance on a global scale. *Global Ecology and Biogeography* 23, 563–573.
- CAYUELA, L., GRANZOW-DE LA CERDA, Í., ALBUQUERQUE, F. S. & GOLICHER, D. J. (2012). Taxonstand: an R package for species names standardisation in vegetation databases. *Methods in Ecology and Evolution* 3, 1078–1083.
- *CHALUKIAN, S. C., DE BUSTOS, M. S. & LIZÁRRAGA, R. L. (2013). Diet of lowland tapir (*Tapirus terrestris*) in El Rey National Park, Salta, Argentina. *Integrative Zoology* 8, 48–56.
- CHANTHORN, W., HARTIG, F., BROCKELMAN, W. Y., SRISANG, W., NATHALANG, A. & SANTON, J. (2019). Defaunation of large-bodied frugivores reduces carbon storage in a tropical forest of Southeast Asia. *Scientific Reports* 9, 1–9.
- *CHARLES-DOMINIQUE, P., CHAVE, J., VEZZOLI, C., DUBOIS, M. & RIÉRA, B. (2001). Growth strategy of the understorey palm Astrocaryum sciophilum in the rainforest of French Guiana. In Life Forms and Dynamics in Tropical Forests (eds G. GOTTSBERGER and S. LLEDE), pp. 153–163. Dissertationes Botanicae, Berlin.
- *CHARLES-DOMINIQUE, P., CHAVE, J., DUBOIS, M., DE GRANVILLE, J., RIERA, B. & VEZZOLI, C. (2003). Colonization front of the understorey palm Astrocaryum sciophilum in a pristine rain forest of French Guiana. *Global Ecology and Biogeography* 12, 237–248.
- *CHARLL DOS SANTOS, G., SCHIEL, N., DE LIMA ARAÚJO, E. & PAULINO ALBUQUERQUE, U. (2016). Caryocar coriaceum (Caryocaraceae) diaspore removal and dispersal distance on the margin and in the interior of a Cerrado area in Northeastern Brazil. Revista de Biologia Tropical 64, 1117–1128.
- *CHAUVET, S., FEER, F. & FORGET, P.-M. (2004). Seed fate of two Sapotaceae species in a Guianan rain forest in the context of escape and satiation hypotheses. *Journal of Tropical Ecology* **20**, 1–9.
- *CHAVES, Ó. M., STONER, K. E., ARROYO-RODRÍGUEZ, V. & ESTRADA, A. (2011). Effectiveness of spider monkeys (*Ateles geoffroyi vellerosus*) as seed dispersers in continuous and fragmented rain forests in southern Mexico. *International Journal of Primatology* 32, 177–192.
- CHEN, X., CANNON, C. H. & CONKLIN-BRITTAN, N. L. (2012). Evidence for a tradeoff strategy in stone oak (*Lithocarpus*) seeds between physical and chemical defense highlights fiber as an important antifeedant. *PLoS One* **7**, e32890.
- CHIARELLO, A. G. (2000). Density and population size of mammals in remnants of Brazilian Atlantic forest. *Conservation Biology* 14, 1649–1657.
- *CHINCHILLA, F. A. (2009). Seed predation by mammals in forest fragments in Monteverde, Costa Rica. *Revista de Biología Tropical* 57, 865–877.
- *CHOO, J., JUENGER, T. E. & SIMPSON, B. B. (2012). Consequences of frugivoremediated seed dispersal for the spatial and genetic structures of a neotropical palm. *Molecular Ecology* 21, 1019–1031.
- CHUNG-MACCOUBREY, A. L., HAGERMAN, A. E. & KIRKPATRICK, R. L. (1997). Effects of tannins on digestion and detoxification activity in gray squirrels (*Sciurus carolinensis*). *Physiological Zoology* **70**, 270–277.
- CID, B., FIGUEIRA, L., MELLO, A. F., PIRES, A. S. & FERNANDEZ, F. A. S. (2014). Short-term success in the reintroduction of the red- humped agouti *Dasybrocta leporina*, an important seed disperser, in a Brazilian Atlantic Forest reserve. *Tropical Conservation Science* 7, 796–810.
- *CID, B., OLIVEIRA-SANTOS, L. G. R. & MOURÃO, G. (2013). Seasonal habitat use of agoutis (*Dasyprocta azarae*) is driven by the palm *Attalea phalerata* in Brazilian Pantanal. *Biotropica* 45, 380–385.
- *CINTRA, R. & HORNA, V. (1997). Seed and seedling survival of the palm Astrocaryum murumuru and the legume tree Dipteryx micrantha in gaps in Amazonian forest. Journal of Tropical Ecology 13, 257–277.
- *COLE, R. J. (2009). Postdispersal seed fate of tropical montane trees in an agricultural landscape, southern Costa Rica. *Biotropica* 41, 319–327.

- CULOT, L., BELLO, C., BATISTA, J. L. F., DO COUTO, H. T. Z. & GALETTI, M. (2017). Synergistic effects of seed disperser and predator loss on recruitment success and long-term consequences for carbon stocks in tropical rainforests. *Scientific Reports* 7, 1–8.
- *CUMMINGS, A. R., READ, J. M. & FRAGOSO, J. M. V. (2018). Implications of forest type and land tenure diversity for the sustainability of ecosystem services provided by northern Amazonia's multiple-use tree species. *Landscape Ecology* 33, 423–438.
- CUMMINS, I., PINEDO-VASQUEZ, M., BARNARD, A. & NASI, R. (2015). Agouti on the Wedding Menu: Bushmeat Harvest, Consumption and Trade in a Post-Frontier Region of the Ecuadorian Amazon. Center for International Forestry Research (CIFOR), Bogor. https://doi.org/10.17528/cifor/005730.
- *DA SILVA, F. R., BEGNINI, R. M., LOPES, B. C. & CASTELLANI, T. T. (2011). Seed dispersal and predation in the palm *Syagnus romanzoffiana* on two islands with different faunal richness, southern Brazil. *Studies on Neotropical Fauna and Environment* 46, 163–171.
- *DALE, J. (2008). The role of L-dopa in Mucuna fruits: a deterrent or a marker. Bachelor Dissertation, University of Missouri, Columbia, USA.
- *DALLING, J. W., HARMS, K. E., EBERHARD, J. R. & CANDANEDO, I. (1996). Natural history and uses of tagua (*Phytelephas seemannii*) in Panamá. *Principes* 40, 16–23.
- *DE ALMEIDA, L. B. & GALETTI, M. (2007). Seed dispersal and spatial distribution of Attalea geraensis (Arecaceae) in two remnants of Cerrado in southeastern Brazil. Acta Oecologica 32, 180–187.
- *DE ARRUDA NASCIMENTO, V. L., DE SOUZA, L. L., FERREIRA, J. A., TOMAS, W. M., BORGES, P. A. L., DESBIEZ, A., TAKAHASI, A. & UNIDO, R. (2004). Utilização de frutos de acuri (*Attalea phalerata* Mart. ex Spreng) por cutias (*Dasybroda azarae*) no Pantanal da Nhecolândia. *IV Simpósio sobre Recursos Naturais e Sócio-econômicos do Pantanal* 1, 1–7.
- *DE FREITAS, C. G., COSTA, F. R. C., SVENNING, J.-C. & BALSLEV, H. (2012). Topographic separation of two sympatric palms in the Central Amazon–does dispersal play a role? *Acta Oecologica* **39**, 128–135.
- *DE OLIVEIRA WADT, L. H., FAUSTINO, C. L., STAUDHAMMER, C. L., KAINER, K. A. & EVANGELISTA, J. S. (2018). Primary and secondary dispersal of *Bertholletia excelsa*: implications for sustainable harvests. *Forest Ecology and Management* **415**, 98–105.
- *DE SOUZA VILELA, F., FLESHER, K. M. & RAMALHO, M. (2012). Dispersal and predation of *Eschweilera ovata* seeds in the Atlantic Forest of southern Bahia, Brazil. *Journal of Tropical Ecology* 28, 223–226.
- *DITTEL, J. W., LAMBERT, T. D. & ADLER, G. H. (2015). Seed dispersal by rodents in a lowland forest in Central Panama. *Journal of Tropical Ecology* **31**, 403–412.
- DITTEL, J. W., PEREA, R. & VANDER WALL, S. B. (2017). Reciprocal pilfering in a seed-caching rodent community: implications for species coexistence. *Behavioral Ecology and Sociobiology* 71, 1–8.
- *DONATTI, C. I., GUIMARÃES, P. R. & GALETTI, M. (2009). Seed dispersal and predation in the endemic Atlantic rainforest palm *Astrocaryum aculeatissimum* across a gradient of seed disperser abundance. *Ecological Research* 24, 1187–1195.
- *DONATTI, C. I., GUIMARÃES, P. R., GALETTI, M., PIZO, M. A., MARQUITTI, F. M. D. & DIRZO, R. (2011). Analysis of a hyper-diverse seed dispersal network: modularity and underlying mechanisms. *Ecology Letters* 14, 773–781.
- DRACXLER, C. M. & FORGET, P. M. (2017). Seed caching by rodents favours seedling establishment of two palm species in a lowland Atlantic forest remnant. *Journal of Tropical Ecology* 33, 228–231.
- DRACXLER, C. M., PIRES, A. S. & FERNANDEZ, F. A. S. (2011). Invertebrate seed predators are not all the same: seed predation by bruchine and scolytine beetles affects palm recruitment in different ways. *Biotropica* 43, 8–11.
- DUBOST, G. (1988). Ecology and social life of the red acouchy, Myoprocta exilis; comparison with the orange-rumped agouti, Dasyprocta leporina GERARD. The Zoological Society of London 214, 107–123.
- DUBOST, G. & HENRY, O. (2006). Comparison of diets of the acouchy, agouti and paca, the three largest terrestrial rodents of French Guianan forests. *Journal of Tropical Ecology* 22, 641–651.
- DYLEWSKI, Ł., ORTEGA, Y. K., BOGDZIEWICZ, M. & PEARSON, D. E. (2020). Seed size predicts global effects of small mammal seed predation on plant recruitment. *Ecology Letters* 23, 1024–1033.
- EMMONS, L. (2016). Dasyprocta punctata. The IUCN Red List of Threatened Species 2016: c. T89497686A78319610.
- EMSENS, W.-J., HIRSCH, B. T., KAYS, R. & JANSEN, P. A. (2014). Prey refuges as predator hotspots: ocelot (*Leopardus pardalis*) attraction to agouti (*Dasyprocta punctata*) dens. Acta Theriologica 59, 257–262.
- *EMSENS, W., SUSELBEEK, L., HIRSCH, B. T., KAYS, R., WINKELHAGEN, A. J. S. & JANSEN, P. A. (2013). Effects of food availability on space and refuge use by a neotropical scatterhoarding rodent. *Biotropica* 45, 88–93.
- *FELTON, A. M., FELTON, A., WOOD, J. T. & LINDENMAYER, D. B. (2008). Diet and feeding ecology of *Ateles chamek* in a Bolivian semihumid forest: the importance of *Ficus* as a staple food resource. *International Journal of Primatology* 29, 379–403.
- *FERNANDES, L. S., COSTA, E. R., DE MENEZES MEDEIROS, A. S., SOBROZA, T. V. & GORDO, M. (2019). Vertebrates as potential dispersers of palm trees in an urban environment. *Folia Amazónica* 28, 113–122.

- FERREGUETTI, A. C., TOMAS, W. M. & BERGALLO, H. G. (2018). Density, habitat use, and daily activity patterns of the red-rumped Agouti (*Dasyprocta leporina*) in the Atlantic Forest, Brazil. Studies on Neotropical Fauna and Environment 53, 143–151.
- *FERREIRA, A.P.P. (2011). Composição da comunidade de palmeiras (Arecaceae) e remoção de frutos de Attalea attaleoides (BARB. RODR.) WESS. BOER eAstrocaryum gynacanthum MART. em uma floresta de terra-firme na Amazônia Central. MSc Dissertation, Universidade Federal do Amazonas, Manaus, Brazil.
- *FORGET, P.-M. (1989). La regeneration naturelle d'une espèce autochore de la forêt Guyanaise: *Eperua falcata* Aublet (Caesalpiniaceae). *Biotropica* 21, 115–125.
- FORGET, P.-M. (1990). Seed-dispersal of Vouacapoua americana (Caesalpiniaceae) by caviomorph rodents in French Guiana. Journal of Tropical Ecology 6, 459–468.
- *FORGET, P.-M. (1991a). Comparative recruitment patterns of two non-pioneer canopy tree species in French Guiana. Oecologia 85, 434–439.
- *FORGET, P.-M. (1991b). Scatterhoarding of Astrocaryum paramaca by Proechimys in French Guiana: comparison with Myoprocta exilis. Tropical Ecology 32, 155–167.
- *FORGET, P.-M. (1992a). Regeneration ecology of *Eperua grandiflora* (Caesalpiniaceae), a large-seeded tree in French Guiana. *Biotropica*, 24, 146–156.
- *FORGET, P.-M. (1992b). Seed removal and seed fate in *Gustavia superba* (Lecythidaceae). *Biotropica* 24, 408–414.
- *FORGET, P.-M. (1993). Post-dispersal predation and scatterhoarding of *Dipteryx* panamensis (Papilionaceae) seeds by rodents in Panama. Oecologia 94, 255–261.
- *FORGET, P.-M. (1996). Removal of seeds of Carapa procera (Meliaceae) by rodents and their fate in rainforest in French Guiana. Journal of Tropical Ecology 12, 751–761.
- *FORGET, P.-M. & CUIJPERS, L. (2008). Survival and scatterhoarding of frugivoresdispersed seeds as a function of forest disturbance. *Biotropica* 40, 380–385.
- *FORGET, P.-M., DENNIS, A. J., MAZER, S. J., JANSEN, P. A., KITAMURA, S., LAMBERT, J. E. & WESTCOTT, D. A. (2007). Seed allometry and disperser assemblages in tropical rainforests: a comparison of four floras on different continents. In *Seed Dispersal: Theory and is Application in a Changing World* (eds A. J. DENNIS, R. J. GREEN and E. W. SCHUPP), pp. 5–36. CABI, Wallingford.
- FORGET, P.-M., HAMMOND, D. S., MILLERON, T. & THOMAS, R. (2002). Seasonality of fruiting and food hoarding by rodents in neotropical forests: consequences for seed dispersal and seedling recruitment. In *Seed Dispersal and Fingwory: Ecology, Evolution, and Conservation* (eds D. J. LEVEY, W. R. SILVA and M. GALETTI), pp. 241–256. CABI, Wallingford.
- *FORGET, P.-M. & JANSEN, P. A. (2007). Hunting increases dispersal limitation in the tree *Carapa procera*, a nontimber forest product. *Conservation Biology* 21, 106–113.
- FORGET, P.-M. & MILLERON, T. (1991). Evidence for secondary seed dispersal by rodents in Panama. Oecologia 87, 596–599.
- *FORGET, P.-M., MILLERON, T. & FEER, F. (1998). Patterns in post-dispersal seed removal by neotropical rodents and seed fate in relation to seed size. In *Dynamics of Tropical Communities: The 37th Symposium of the British Ecological Society* (eds D. M. NEWBERY, H. H. T. PRINS and N. D. BROWN), pp. 25–49. Blackwell Science Ltd, Oxford.
- *FORGET, P.-M., MILLERON, T., FEER, F., HENRY, O. & DUBOST, G. (2000). Effects of dispersal pattern and mammalian herbivores on seedling recruitment for Virola michelii (Myristicaceae) in French Guiana. Biotropica 32, 452–462.
- *FORGET, P.-M., MUNOZ, E. & LEIGH, E. G.JR. (1994). Predation by rodents and bruchid beetles on seeds of *Scheelea* palms on Barro Colorado Island, Panama. *Biotropica* 26, 420–426.
- FRAGOSO, J. M. V. (1997). Tapir-generated seed shadows: scale-dependent patchiness in the Amazon rain forest. *Journal of Ecology* 85, 519–529.
- *FRANCO-QUIMBAY, J. & ROJAS-ROBLES, R. (2015). Frugivoría y dispersión de semillas de la palma *Oenocarpus bataua* en dos regiones con diferente estado de conservación. *Actualidades Biológicas* 37, 33–45.
- FRITZ, S. A. & PURVIS, A. (2010). Selectivity in mammalian extinction risk and threat types: a new measure of phylogenetic signal strength in binary traits. *Conservation Biology* 24, 1042–1051.
- *FUNG MCLEOD, E. M. (2011). Dispersión de semillas por mamíferos terrestres en bosques latifoliados del Atlántico Norte de Nicaragua después del huracán Félix. *Recursos Naturales y Ambiente* 62, 37–46.
- GALETTI, M., BROCARDO, C. R., BEGOTTI, R. A., HORTENCI, L., ROCHA-MENDES, F., BERNARDO, C. S. S., BUENO, R. S., NOBRE, R., BOVENDORP, R. S. & MARQUES, R. M. (2017). Defaunation and biomass collapse of mammals in the largest Atlantic forest remnant. *Animal Conservation* 20, 270–281.
- *GALETTI, M., DONATTI, C. I., PIRES, A. S., GUIMARÃES, P. R.JR. & JORDANO, P. (2006). Seed survival and dispersal of an endemic Atlantic forest palm: the combined effects of defauntaion and forest fragmentation. *Botanical Journal of the Linnean Society* 151, 141–149.
- GALETTI, M., DONATTI, C. I., STEFFLER, C., GENINI, J., BOVENDORP, R. S. & FLEURY, M. (2010). The role of seed mass on the caching decision by agoutis, *Dasyprocta leporina* (Rodentia: Agoutidae). *Zoologia* 27, 472–476.
- GALETTI, M., GUEVARA, R., CÔRTES, M. C., FADINI, R., VON MATTER, S., LEITE, A. B., LABECCA, F., RIBEIRO, T., CARVALHO, C. S. & COLLEVATTI, R. G. (2013). Functional extinction of birds drives rapid evolutionary changes in seed size. *Science* 340, 1086–1090.
- *GALETTI, M., PIZO, M. A. & MORELLATO, L. P. C. (2011). Diversity of functional traits of fleshy fruits in a species-rich Atlantic rain forest. *Biola Neutropica* 11, 181–193.

*GÁLVEZ, D. (2011). Digestibility of palm seeds and bruchids larvae by Neotropical rodents. *Animal Biology* 61, 21–27.

- *GÁLVEZ, D. & JANSEN, P. A. (2007). Bruchid beetle infestation and the value of Attalea butyracea endocarps for neotropical rodents. Journal of Tropical Ecology 23, 381–384.
- GÁLVEZ, D., KRANSTAUBER, B., KAYS, R. W. & JANSEN, P. A. (2009). Scatter hoarding by the central American agouti: a test of optimal cache spacing theory. *Animal Behaviour* **78**, 1327–1333.
- *GARZON-LOPEZ, C. X., BALLESTEROS-MEJIA, L., ORDOÑEZ, A., BOHLMAN, S. A., OLFF, H. & JANSEN, P. A. (2015). Indirect interactions among tropical tree species through shared rodent seed predators: a novel mechanism of tree species coexistence. *Ecology Letters* 18, 752–760.
- *GENINI, J., GALETTI, M. & MORELLATO, L. P. C. (2009). Fruiting phenology of palms and trees in an Atlantic rainforest land-bridge Island. *Flora- Morphology*, *Distribution, Functional Ecology of Plants* 204, 131–145.
- GÓMEZ, J. M., SCHUPP, E. W. & JORDANO, P. (2019). Synzoochory: the ecological and evolutionary relevance of a dual interaction. *Biological Reviews* 94, 874–902.
- *GONZÁLEZ-ZAMORA, A., ARROYO-RODRÍGUEZ, V., CHAVES, Ó. M., SÁNCHEZ-LÓPEZ, S., STONER, K. E. & RIBA-HERNÁNDEZ, P. (2009). Diet of spider monkeys (*Ateles geoffroyi*) in Mesoamerica: current knowledge and future directions. *American Journal of Primatology* **71**, 8–20.
- GONZÁLEZ-ZAMORA, A., ARROYO-RODRÍGUEZ, V., OYAMA, K., SORK, V., CHAPMAN, C. A. & STONER, K. E. (2012). Sleeping sites and latrines of spider monkeys in continuous and fragmented rainforests: implications for seed dispersal and forest regeneration. *PLoS One* 7, e46852.
- *GORCHOV, D. L., PALMEIRIM, J. M. & ASCORRA, C. F. (2004). Dispersal of seeds of *Hymenaea courbaril* (Fabaceae) in a logged rain forest in the Peruvian Amazonian. *Acta Amazonica* 34, 251–259.
- *GRIBEL, R. (1986). Ecologia da polinização e da dispersão de *Caryocar brasiliense* Camb. (Caryocaraceae) na região do Distrito Federal. Msc Dissertation, Universidade de Brasília, Brasília, Brazil.
- *GUARIGUATA, M. R., ADAME, J. J. R. & FINEGAN, B. (2000). Seed removal and fate in two selectively logged lowland forests with constrasting protection levels. *Conservation Biology* 14, 1046–1054.
- *GUERRERO-RODRÍGUEZ, S. B., PAZ-CAMACHO, E. A. & ROSSELLI, Á. P. (2010). Efecto de la intervención antrópica en la distribución de las semillas y plántulas del roble (*Quercus humboldtii* Bonpl., Fagaceae) en la cordillera oriental colombiana. *Colombia Forestal* 13, 163–180.
- *GUIMARÃES, P. R.JR., KUBOTA, U., GOMES, B. Z., FONSECA, R. L., BOTTCHER, C. & GALETTI, M. (2006). Testing the quick meal hypothesis: the effect of pulp on hoarding and seed predation of *Hymenaea courbaril* by red-rumped agoutis (*Dasybrocta leporina*). Austral Ecology **31**, 95–98.
- GUIMARÃES, P. R., GALETTI, M. & JORDANO, P. (2008). Seed dispersal anachronisms: rethinking the fruits extinct megafauna ate. *PLoS One* **3**, e1745.
- GUIMARÃES, P. R., GOMES, B. Z., AHN, Y. J. & GALETTI, M. (2005). Cache pilferage in red-rumped agoutis (Dasyprocta leporina) (Rodentia). Mammalia 69, 431–434.
- GUIMARÃES, P. R., JOSÉ, J., GALETTI, M. & TRIGO, J. R. (2003). Quinolizidine alkaloids in Ormosia arborea seeds inhibit predation but not hoarding by agoutis (Dasyprocta leporina). Journal of Chemical Ecology 29, 1065–1072.
- *GUIMARÃES, P. R.J.R., LOPES, P. F. M., LYRA, M. L. & MURIEL, A. P. (2005). Fleshy pulp enhances the location of *Syagrus romanzoffiana* (Arecaceae) fruits by seeddispersing rodents in an Atlantic forest in South-Eastern Brazil. *Journal of Tropical Ecology* 21, 109–112.
- *GUTHÉRREZ-GRANADOS, G. (2011). Effect of logging on rodent scatter-hoarding dynamics in tropical forests: implications for plant recruitment. *Integrative Zoology* 6, 74–80.
- HAGERMAN, A. E. & ROBBINS, C. T. (1993). Specificity of tannin-binding salivary proteins relative to diet selection by mammals. *Canadian Journal of Zoology* 71, 628–633.
- HALLWACHS, W. (1986). Agoutis (Dasyprocta punctata): the inheritors of guapinol (Hymenaea courbaril: Leguminosae). In Frugizores and Seed Dispersal (eds A. ESTRADA and T. H. FLEMING), pp. 285–304. Dr. W. Junk Publishers, Dordrecht.
- HALLWACHS, W. (1994). The clumsy dance between agoutis and plants: scatterhoarding by Costa Rican dry forest agoutis (*Dasyprocta punctata:* Dasyproctidae: Rodentia). Doctoral Thesis, Comell University, Ithaca, USA.
- *HAMMOND, D. S., BROWN, V. K. & ZAGT, R. (1999). Spatial and temporal patterns of seed attack and germination in a large-seeded neotropical tree species. *Occologia* 119, 208–218.
- *HARDY, O. J., MAGGIA, L., BANDOU, E., BREYNE, P., CARON, H., CHEVALLIER, M., DOLIGEZ, A., DUTECH, C., KREMER, A. & LATOUCHE-HALLÉ, C. (2006). Fine-scale genetic structure and gene dispersal inferences in 10 Neotropical tree species. *Molecular Ecology* 15, 559–571.
- HARPER, J. L., LOVELL, P. H. & MOORE, K. G. (1970). The shapes and sizes of seeds. Annual Review of Ecology and Systematics 1, 327–356.
- HARRIS, L. W. & DAVIES, T. J. (2016). A complete fossil-calibrated phylogeny of seed plant families as a tool for comparative analyses: testing the 'time for speciation' hypothesis. *PLoS One* **11**, e0162907.
- *HARTSHORN, G. S. & MACHARGUE, L. A. (1983). Seed and seedling ecology of *Carapa guianensis. Turrialba* **33**, 399–404.

- HAUGAASEN, J. M. T., HAUGAASEN, T., PERES, C. A., GRIBEL, R. & WEGGE, P. (2010). Seed dispersal of the Brazil nut tree (*Bertholletia excelsa*) by scatter-hoarding rodents in a central amazonian forest. *Journal of Tropical Ecology* 26, 251–262.
- HENRY, O. (1999). Frugivory and the importance of seeds in the diet of the orangerumped agouti (*Dasyprocta leporina*) in French Guiana. *Journal of Tropical Ecology* 15, 291–300.
- *HENRY, O., FEER, F. & SABATIER, D. (2000). Diet of the lowland tapir (*Tapirus terrestris* L.) in French Guiana. *Biotropica* 32, 364–368.
- *HIBERT, F., SABATIER, D., ANDRIVOT, J., SCOTTI-SAINTAGNE, C., GONZALEZ, S., PRÉVOST, M.-F., GRENAND, P., CHAVE, J., CARON, H. & RICHARD-HANSEN, C. (2011). Botany, genetics and ethnobotany: a crossed investigation on the elusive tapir's diet in French Guiana. *PLoS One* 6, e25850.
- HIRSCH, B. T., KAYS, R. & JANSEN, P. A. (2012a). A telemetric thread tag for tracking seed dispersal by scatter-hoarding rodents. *Plant Ecology* 213, 933–943.
- *HIRSCH, B. T., KAYS, R. & JANSEN, P. A. (2013). Evidence for cache surveillance by a scatter-hoarding rodent. *Animal Behaviour* 85, 1511–1516.
- HIRSCH, B. T., KAYS, R., PEREIRA, V. E. & JANSEN, P. A. (2012b). Directed seed dispersal towards areas with low conspecific tree density by a scatter-hoarding rodent. *Ecology Letters* 15, 1423–1429.
- *HOWE, H. F., SCHUPP, E. W. & WESTLEY, L. C. (1985). Early consequences of seed dispersal for a neotropical tree (Virola surinamensis). Ecology 66, 781–791.
- *HOWE, H. F. & DE STEVEN, D. (1979). Fruit production, migrant bird visitation, and seed dispersal of *Guarea glabra* in Panama. *Oecologia* **39**, 185–196.
- HULME, P. E. (1998). Post-dispersal seed predation: consequences for plant demography and evolution. *Perspectives in Plant Ecology, Evolution and Systematics* 1, 32–46.
- JANSEN, P. A., BARTHOLOMEUS, M., BONGERS, F., ELZINGA, J. A., DEN OUDEN, J. & VAN WIEREN, S. E. (2002). The role of seed size in dispersal by a scatter-hoarding rodent. In *Seed Dispersal and Frugizory: Ecology, Evolution, and Conservation* (eds D. J. LEVEY, W. R. SILVA and M. GALETTI), pp. 209–225. CABI Publishing, Wallingford.
- JANSEN, P. A., BONGERS, F. & HEMERIK, L. (2004). Seed mass and mast seeding enhance dispersal by a neotropical scatter-hoarding rodent. *Ecological Monographs* 74, 569–589.
- JANSEN, P. A., BONGERS, F. & PRINS, H. H. T. (2006). Tropical rodents change rapidly germinating seeds into long-term food supplies. *Oikos* 113, 449–458.
- JANSEN, P. A., BONGERS, F. & VAN DER MEER, P. J. (2008). Is farther seed dispersal better? Spatial patterns of offspring mortality in three rainforest tree species with different dispersal abilities. *Ecography* **31**, 43–52.
- *JANSEN, P. A., ELSCHOT, K., VERKERK, P. J. & WRIGHT, S. J. (2010). Seed predation and defleshing in the agouti-dispersed palm Astrocaryum standleyanum. Journal of Tropical Ecology 26, 473–480.
- JANSEN, P. A. & FORGET, P.-M. (2001). Scatterhoarding rodents and tree regeneration. In *Nouragues: Dynamics and Plant–Animal Interactions in a Neotropical Rainforest* (eds F. BONGERS, P. CHARLES-DOMINIQUE, P. M. FORGET and M. THÉRY), pp. 275–288. Springer Science & Business Media, Dordrecht.
- JANSEN, P. A., HIRSCH, B. T., EMSENS, W.-J., ZAMORA-GUTIERREZ, V., WIKELSKI, M. & KAYS, R. (2012). Thieving rodents as substitute dispersers of megafaunal seeds. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States* of America 109, 12610–12615.
- *JANSEN, P. A. & DEN OUDEN, J. (2005). Observing seed removal: remote video monitoring of seed selection, predation and dispersal. In *Seed Fate: Predation*, *Dispersal and Seedling Establishment* (eds J. E. LAMBERT, P. E. HULME and S. B. VANDER WALL), pp. 363–378. CABI, Wallingford.
- JANSEN, P. A., VISSER, M. D., JOSEPH WRIGHT, S., RUTTEN, G. & MULLER-LANDAU, H. C. (2014). Negative density dependence of seed dispersal and seedling recruitment in a Neotropical palm. *Ecology Letters* 17, 1111–1120.
- JANZEN, D. H. (1971). Seed predation by animals. Annual Review of Ecology and Systematics 2, 465–492.
- JANZEN, D. H. & MARTIN, P. S. (1982). Neotropical anachronisms: the fruits the gomphotheres ate. *Science* 215, 19–27.
- *JARA-GUERRERO, A., DE LA CRUZ, M. & MÉNDEZ, M. (2011). Seed dispersal spectrum of woody species in south Ecuadorian dry forests: environmental correlates and the effect of considering species abundance. *Biotropica* 43, 722–730.
- JORDANO, P. (2000). Fruits and frugivory. In Seeds: The Ecology of Regeneration in Plant Communities (ed. M. FENNER), pp. 125–166. CABI, Wallingford.
- JORGE, M. L. S. P. (2008). Effects of forest fragmentation on two sister genera of Amazonian rodents (*Myoprocta acouchy* and *Dasyprocta leporina*). Biological Conservation 141, 617–623.
- JORGE, M. L. S. P. & HOWE, H. F. (2009). Can forest fragmentation disrupt a conditional mutualism? A case from Central Amazon. *Oecologia* 161, 709–718.
- JORGE, M. S. P. & PERES, C. A. (2005). Population density and home range size of redrumped agoutis (*Dasyprocta leporina*) within and outside a natural Brazil nut stand in Southeastern Amazonia. *Biotropica* 37, 317–321.
- KATTGE, J., BÖNISCH, G., DÍAZ, S., LAVOREL, S., PRENTICE, I. C., LEADLEY, P., TAUTENHAHN, S., WERNER, G. D. A., AAKALA, T. & ABEDI, M. (2020). TRY plant trait database–enhanced coverage and open access. *Global Change Biology* **26**, 119–188.

- KENUP, C. F., SEPULVIDA, R., KREISCHER, C. & FERNANDEZ, F. A. S. (2018). Walking on their own legs: unassisted population growth of the agouti *Dasyprocta leporina*, reintroduced to restore seed dispersal in an Atlantic Forest reserve. Oryx 52, 571–578.
- KIKUZAWA, K. & KOYAMA, H. (1999). Scaling of soil water absorption by seeds: an experiment using seed analogues. Seed Science Research 9, 171–178.
- *KLEMENS, J. A., DEACON, N. J. & CAVENDER-BARES, J. C. (2011). Pasture recolonization by a tropical oak and the regeneration ecology of seasonally dry tropical forests. In *Seasonally Dry Tropical Forests: Ecology and Conservation* (eds R. DIRZO, H. S. YOUNG, H. A. MOONEY and G. CEBALLOS), pp. 221–237. Island Press, Washington, DC.
- KOLLMANN, J. & SCHILL, H.-P. (1996). Spatial patterns of dispersal, seed predation and germination during colonization of abandoned grassland by *Quercus petraea* and *Corylus avellana. Vegetatio* 125, 193–205.
- KUPREWICZ, E. K. (2013). Mammal abundances and seed traits control the seed dispersal and predation roles of terrestrial mammals in a Costa Rican Forest. *Biotropica* 45, 333–342.
- KUPREWICZ, E. K. (2015). Scatter hoarding of seeds confers survival advantages and disadvantages to large-seeded tropical plants at different life stages. *PLoS One*10, 1–16.
- KUPREWICZ, E. K. & GARCÍA-ROBLEDO, C. (2019). Deciphering seed dispersal decisions: size, not tannin content, drives seed fate and survival in a tropical forest. *Ecosphere* 10, e02551.
- LARSON, D. & HOWE, H. F. (1987). Dispersal and destruction of Virola surinamensis seeds by agoutis: appearance and reality. Journal of Mammalogy 68, 859–860.
- *LERMYTE, C. & FORGET, P.-M. (2009). Rapid assessment of dispersal failure and seedling recruitment of large-seeded non-timber forest products trees in a tropical rainforest. *Tropical Conservation Science* 2, 404–424.
- LESSA, L. G., PAULA, C. S. & PESSOA, R. S. (2019). Food habits and endozoochorous seed dispersal by small rodents (Cricetidae and Echimyidae) in a riparian forest in southeastern Brazil. *Neotropical Biology and Conservation* 14, 349–359.
- LICHTI, N. I., STEELE, M. A. & SWIHART, R. K. (2017). Seed fate and decision-making processes in scatter-hoarding rodents. *Biological Reviews* 92, 474–504.
- LIU, C., LIU, G., SHEN, Z. & YI, X. (2013). Effects of disperser abundance, seed type, and interspecific seed availability on dispersal distance. *Acta Theriologica* 58, 267–278.
- *MARTINEZ-RAMOS, M. (1997). Astrocaryum mexicanum. In *Historia Natural de Région de Los Tuxtlas* (eds R. C. VOGT, R. DIRZO and E. G. SORIANO), pp. 92–96. Universidad Nacional Autónoma de México, Ciudad de México.
- *MELO, F. P. L. & TABARELLI, M. (2003). Seed dispersal and demography of pioneer trees: the case of *Hortia arborea*. *Plant Biology* 5, 359–365.
- *MENDIETA-AGUILAR, G., PACHECO, L. F. & ROLDÁN, A. I. (2015). Dispersión de semillas de *Mauritia flexuosa* (Arecaceae) por frugívoros terrestres en Laguna Azul, Beni, Bolivia. *Acta Amazónica* 45, 45–56.
- *MILLER, C. (2002). Fruit production of the ungurahua palm (*Oenocarpus bataua* subsp. bataua, Arecaceae) in an indigenous managed reserve. *Economic Botany* 56, 165–176.
- MITTELMAN, P., KREISCHER, C., PIRES, A. S. & FERNANDEZ, F. A. S. (2020). Agouti reintroduction recovers seed dispersal of a large-seeded tropical tree. *Biotropica* 52, 766–774.
- MITTELMAN, P., PIRES, A. S. & FERNANDEZ, F. A. S. (2021). The intermediate dispersal hypothesis: seed dispersal is maximized in areas with intermediate usage by hoarders. *Plant Ecology* 222, 221–231.
- MOORE, C. M. & VANDER WALL, S. B. (2015). Scatter-hoarding rodents disperse seeds to safe sites in a fire-prone ecosystem. *Plant Ecology* 216, 1137–1153.
- MOORE, J. E. & SWIHART, R. K. (2008). Factors affecting the relationship between seed removal and seed mortality. *Canadian Journal of Zoology* **806**, 378–385.
- MORRIS, D. (1962). The behaviour of the green acouchi (Myoprocta pratti) with special reference to scatter hoarding. Proceedings of the Zoological Society of London 139, 701–732.
- MUÑOZ, A. & BONAL, R. (2008). Are you strong enough to carry that seed? Seed size/body size ratios influence seed choices by rodents. *Animal Behaviour* 76, 709–715. MUÑOZ, A. & BONAL, R. (2011). Linking seed dispersal to cache protection strategies.
- Journal of Ecology 99, 1016–1025.
 MUÑOZ, A., BONAL, R. & ESPELTA, J. M. (2012). Responses of a scatter-hoarding rodent to seed morphology: links between seed choices and seed variability. *Animal Behaviour* 84, 1435–1442.
- MUÑOZ, G., TRØJELSGAARD, K. & KISSLING, W. D. (2019). A synthesis of animalmediated seed dispersal of palms reveals distinct biogeographical differences in species interactions. *Journal of Biogeography* 46, 466–484.
- NERSESIAN, C. L., BANKS, P. B., SIMPSON, S. J. & MCARTHUR, C. (2012). Mixing nutrients mitigates the intake constraints of a plant toxin in a generalist herbivore. *Behavioral Ecology* 23, 879–888.
- *NOTMAN, E. M. & VILLEGAS, A. C. (2005). Patterns of seed predation by vertebrate versus invertebrate seed predators among different plant species, seasons and spatial distributions. In *Seed Fate: Predation, Dispersal and Seedling Establishment* (eds J. E. LAMBERT, P. E. HULME and S. B. VANDER WALL), pp. 55–75. CABI, Wallingford.
- O'FARRILL, G., CHAPMAN, C. A. & GONZALEZ, A. (2011). Origin and deposition sites influence seed germination and seedling survival of *Manilkara zapota*:

implications for long-distance, animal-mediated seed dispersal. Seed Science Research 21, 305-313.

- *O'FARRIL, G., GALETTI, M. & CAMPOS-ARCEIZ, A. (2013). Frugivory and seed dispersal by tapirs: an insight on their ecological role. *Integrative zoology* 8, 4–17.
- *OJEDA GARCÍA, M.I. (2016). Dispersores primarios y secundarios de Oenocarpus bataua y Mauritia flexuosa en el bosque tropical Yasuní, Amazonía Ecuatoriana. MSc Dissertation, Pontificia Universidad Católica Del Ecuador, Quito, Ecuador.
- OSURI, A. M., RATNAM, J., VARMA, V., ALVAREZ-LOAVZA, P., ASTAIZA, J. H., BRADFORD, M., FLETCHER, C., NDOUNDOU-HOCKEMBA, M., JANSEN, P. A. & KENFACK, D. (2016). Contrasting effects of defaunation on aboveground carbon storage across the global tropics. *Nature Communications* 7, 1–7.
- *PENNINGTON, R. T. (1996). Molecular and morphological data provide phylogenetic resolution at different hierarchical levels in Andira. Systematic Biology 45, 496-515.
- PEREA, R., SAN MIGUEL, A. & GIL, L. (2011). Leftovers in seed dispersal: ecological implications of partial seed consumption for oak regeneration. *Journal of Ecology* 99, 194–201.
- PEREA, R., SAN MIGUEL, A., MARTÍNEZ-JAUREGUI, M., VALBUENA-CARABAÑA, M. & GIL, L. (2012). Effects of seed quality and seed location on the removal of acorns and beechnuts. *European Journal of Forest Research* 131, 623–631.
- *PERES, C. A. & BAIDER, C. (1997). Seed dispersal, spatial distribution and population structure of Brazilnut trees (*Bertholletia excelsa*) in southeastern Amazonia. *Journal of Tropical Ecology* 13, 595–616.
- PERES, C. A., EMILIO, T., SCHIETTI, J., DESMOULIÈRE, S. J. M. M. & LEVI, T. (2016). Dispersal limitation induces long-term biomass collapse in overhunted Amazonian forests. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 113, 892–897.
- *PERES, C. A., SCHIESARI, L. C. & DIAS-LEME, C. L. (1997). Vertebrate predation of Brazil-nuts (*Bertholletia excelsa*, Lecythidaceae), an agouti-dispersed Amazonian seed crop: a test of the escape hypothesis. *Journal of Tropical Ecology* **13**, 69–79.
- PÉREZ, H. E., SHIELS, A. B., ZALESKI, H. M. & DRAKE, D. R. (2008). Germination after simulated rat damage in seeds of two endemic Hawaiian palm species. *Journal* of Tropical Ecology 24, 555–558.
- *PETERSON, M. (2003) Seed toughness in Persea americana (Lauraccac) and Dioclea reflexa (Papilionaccae) and feeding behavior in agoutis (Dasyprocta punctata). Bachelor Dissertation, University of Wisconsin-Madison, Madison, USA.
- *PIMENTEL, D. S. & TABARELLI, M. (2004). Seed dispersal of the palm Attalea oleifera in a remnant of the Brazilian Atlantic Forest. *Biotropica* 36, 74–84.
- PIRES, A. S. & GALETTI, M. (2012). The agouti Dasyprocta leporina (Rodentia: Dasyproctidae) as seed disperser of the palm Astrocaryum aculeatissimum. Mastozoologia Neotropical 19, 147–153.
- PIRES, M. M., GALETTI, M., DONATTI, C. I., PIZO, M. A., DIRZO, R. & GUIMARÃES, P. R. (2014). Reconstructing past ecological networks: the reconfiguration of seed-dispersal interactions after megafaunal extinction. *Oecologia* 175, 1247–1256.
- *POLAK, A. M. (1992). Major Timber Trees of Guyana: A Field Guide. Tropenbos Foundation, Wageningen.
- *PONCE CALDERÓN, M. E. (2002). Patrones de caída de frutos en Mauritia fleausa L.f. y fauna involucrada en los procesos de remoción de semillas. Acta Botánica Venezulica 25, 119–142.
- PYARE, S. & LONGLAND, W. S. (2000). Seedling-aided cache detection by heteromyid rodents. *Oecologia* 122, 66–71.
- *QUIROGA-CASTRO, V. D. & ROLDÁN, A. I. (2001). The fate of Attalea phalerata (Palmae) seeds dispersed to a tapir latrine. Biotropica 33, 472–477.
- R CORE TEAM (2020). R: A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing, R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna.
- RAMÍREZ-CHAVES, H. E., SUÁREZ-CASTRO, A. F. & PATTERSON, B. D. (2014). Re-examining the hypothesis of allopatric distribution of *Myoprocta acouchy* and *M. pratti* (Mammalia: Dasyproctidae) in South America. *Papéis Avulsos de Zoologia* 54, 447–456.
- *RAMÍREZ, B. H., PARRADO-ROSSELLI, Á. & STEVENSON, P. (2009). Seed dispersal of a useful palm (Astrocaryum chambira Burret) in three Amazonian forests with different human intervention. Colombia Forestal 12, 5–16.
- REVELL, L. J. (2010). Phylogenetic signal and linear regression on species data. Methods in Ecology and Evolution 1, 319–329.
- RIBEIRO, J. F. & VIEIRA, E. M. (2014). Interactions between a seed-eating neotropical rodent, the Azara's agouti (*Dasyprocta azarae*), and the Brazilian 'pine' Araucaria angustifolia. Austral Ecology **39**, 279–287.
- *RIBEIRO, J. F. & VIEIRA, E. M. (2016). Microhabitat selection for caching and use of potential landmarks for seed recovery by a neotropical rodent. *Journal of Zoology* 300, 274–280.
- ROACH, N. & NAYLOR, L. (2016). Dasyprocta iacki. The IUCN Red List of Threatened Species 2016: c.T89531729A89531732.
- ROBBINS, C. T., HAGERMAN, A. E., AUSTIN, P. J., MCARTHUR, C. & HANLEY, T. A. (1991). Variation in mammalian physiological responses to a condensed tannin and its ecological implications. *Journal of Mammalogy* 72, 480–486.

- *ROJAS-ROBLES, R., GARY STILES, F. & MUÑOZ-SABA, Y. (2012). Frugivoría y dispersión de semillas de la palma Oenocarpus bataua (Arecaceae) en un bosque de los Andes colombianos. Revista de Biología Tropical 60, 1445–1461.
- *ROMAN, C., NETO, L. T. & CÁCERES, N. C. (2010). Fruit manipulation of the palm Syagrus romanzoffiana by vertebrates in southern Brazil. *Neotropical Biology and* Conservation 5, 101–105.
- *ROSIN, C. (2017). Plant-animal interactions and defaunation in tropical forests: how animal communities and anthropogenic disturbances drive patterns in seed predation, seedling damage, and the regeneration of tropical forest trees. Doctoral Thesis, Duke University, Durham, USA.
- ROYAL BOTANIC GARDENS KEW. (2021). Seed Information Database (SID). Version 7.1. http://data.kew.org/sid (May 2021).
- RUSCH, U. D., MIDGLEY, J. J. & ANDERSON, B. (2013). Rodent consumption and caching behaviour selects for specific seed traits. *South African Journal of Botany* 84, 83–87.
- RUSSO, S. E. (2005). Linking seed fate to natural dispersal patterns: factors affecting predation and scatter-hoarding of *Virola calophylla* seeds in Peru. *Journal of Tropical Ecology* 21, 243–253.
- RUSSO, S. E., CAMPBELL, C. J., DEW, J. L., STEVENSON, P. R. & SUAREZ, S. A. (2005). A multi-forest comparison of dietary preferences and seed dispersal by *Ateles spp. International Journal of Primatology* 26, 1017–1037.
- *SABATIER, D. (1983). Frutification et dissemination en forest guyanaise: l'exemple de quelques espèces ligneuses. Msc Dissertation, Université de Montpellier, Montpellier, France.
- *SALGADO, I. (1997). Contribution à l'étude de l'éologie de Swietenia macrophylla King (Meliaceae) en Amazonie brésilienne. Acta Botanica Gallica 144, 231–242.
- *SANCHEZ-CORDERO, V. & MARTINEZ-GALLARDO, R. (1998). Postdispersal fruit and seed removal by forest-dwelling rodents in a lowland rainforest in Mexico. *Journal of Tropical Ecology* 14, 139–151.
- SAWAYA, G. M., GOLDBERG, A. S., STEELE, M. A. & DALGLEISH, H. J. (2018). Environmental variation shifts the relationship between trees and scatterhoarders along the continuum from mutualism to antagonism. *Integrative Zoology* 13, 319–330.
- SCHIPPER, J., EMMONS, L. & MCCARTHY, T. (2016). Dasyprocta ruatanica. The IUCN Red List of Threatened Species 2016: c. T6287A2219805
- *SCHUPP, E. W. (1988). Seed and early seedling predation in the forest understory and in treefall gaps. Oikos 51, 71–78.
- SCHUPP, E. W. (1993). Quantity, quality and the effectiveness of seed dispersal by animals. *Vegetatio* 107, 15–29.
- SCHUPP, E. W., JORDANO, P. & GÓMEZ, J. M. (2010). Seed dispersal effectiveness revisited: a conceptual review. *New Phytologist* 188, 333–353.
- *SCOLES, R. & GRIBEL, R. (2012). The regeneration of Brazil nut trees in relation to nut harvest intensity in the Trombetas River valley of Northern Amazonia, Brazil. *Forest Ecology and Management* 265, 71–81.
- *SCOLES, R. & GRIBEL, R. (2015). Human influence on the regeneration of the Brazil nut tree (*Bertholletia excelsa* Bonpl., Lccythidaceae) at Capanã Grande Lake, Manicoré, Amazonas, Brazil. *Human Ecology* **43**, 843–854.
- *SEIBERT, J.B. (2015). Padrão de frugivoria por *Tapirus terrestris* na Mata Atlântica do norte do Espírito Santo, Brasil. Msc Dissertation, Universidade Federal do Espírito Santo, Vitória, Brazil.
- SHIMADA, T. (2006). Salivary proteins as a defense against dietary tannins. *Journal of Chemical Ecology* 32, 1149–1163.
- *SILVA, J. Z. & REIS, M. S. (2019). Consumption of *Euterpe edulis* fruit by wildlife: implications for conservation and management of the southern Brazilian Atlantic Forest. *Anais da Academia Brasileira de Ciências* 91, e20180537.
- *SILVA, M. G. & TABARELLI, M. (2001). Seed dispersal, plant recruitment and spatial distribution of *Bactris acanthocarpa* Martius (Arecaceae) in a remnant of Atlantic forest in Northeast Brazil. *Acta Oecologica* 22, 259–268.
- *SILVIUS, K. M. (2002). Spatio-temporal patterns of palm endocarp use by three Amazonian forest mammals: granivory or 'grubivory'? *Journal of Tropical Ecology* 18, 707–723.
- *SILVIUS, K. M. & FRAGOSO, J. M. V. (2003). Red-rumped Agouti (*Dasyprocta leporina*) home range use in an Amazonian forest: implications for the aggregated distribution of forest trees. *Biotropica* 35, 74–83.
- *SIMMEN, B. & SABATIER, D. (1996). Diets of some French Guianan primates: food composition and food choices. *International Journal of Primatology* 17, 661–693.
- SMYTHE, N. (1970a). Ecology and behavior of the agouti (*Dasyprocta punctata*) and related species on Barro Colorado Island, Panama Doctoral thesis, University of Maryland, Maryland, USA.
- *SMYTHE, N. (1970b). Relationships between fruiting seasons and seed dispersal methods in a neotropical forest. *The American Naturalist* **104**, 25–35.
- SMYTHE, N. (1978). The natural history of the central American agouti (Dasyprocta punctata). Smithsonian Contributions to Zoology 257, 1–52.
- SMYTHE, N. (1989). Seed survival in the palm Astrocaryum standleyanum: evidence for dependence upon its seed dispersers. Biotropica 21, 50–56.
- SORK, V. L. (1987). Effects of predation and light on seedling establishment in *Gustavia* superba. Ecology **68**, 1341–1350.

- STEELE, M. A., GAVEL, K. & BACHMAN, W. (1998). Dispersal of half-eaten acorns by gray squirrels: effects of physical and chemical seed characteristics. In *Ecology and Evolutionary Biology of Tree Squirrels* (eds M. A. STEELE, J. F. MERRITT and D. A. ZEGERS), pp. 223–231. Virginia Museum of Natural History, Martinsville.
- *STEVENSON, P. R. & LINK, A. (2010). Fruit preferences of Ateles belzebuth in Tinigua Park, Northwestern Amazonia. International Journal of Primatology 31, 393–407.
- SUN, S., GAO, X. & CHEN, L. (2004). High acorn predation prevents the regeneration of *Quercus liaotungensis* in the Dongling mountain region of North China. *Restoration Ecology* 12, 335–342.
- SUTTON, A. O., STRICKLAND, D. & NORRIS, D. R. (2016). Food storage in a changing world: implications of climate change for food-caching species. *Climate Change Responses* 3, 1–25.
- TAMURA, N. & HAYASHI, F. (2008). Geographic variation in walnut seed size correlates with hoarding behaviour of two rodent species. *Ecological Research* 23, 607–614.
- *TAYLOR, B., ICKES, K. & DEWALT, S. J. (2014). Seed removal by an introduced scatter-hoarder on a Caribbean Island. *Caribbean Journal of Science* 48, 9–17.
- TERBORGH, J., PITMAN, N., SILMAN, M., SCHICHTER, H. & NÚÑEZ, P. (2002). Maintenance of tree diversity in tropical forests. In Seed Dispersal and Frugivory: Ecology, Evolution and Conservation, pp. 1–17. CABI Publishing, Wallingford.
- *TERBORGH, J. & WRIGHT, S. J. (1994). Effects of mammalian herbivores on plant recruitment in two neotropical forests. *Ecology* 75, 1829–1833.
- TETA, P. (2019). Geographic variation in quantitative skull traits in the genus Myoprocta Thomas, 1903 (Rodentia, Dasyproctidae) and its taxonomic implications. Mammalia 83, 212–218.
- THE PLANT LIST (2013). Version 1.1. Published on the Internet; http://www.theplantlist.org/ Accessed 1.08.2020.
- THEIMER, T. C. (2006). Rodent scatterhoarders as conditional mutualists. In *Seed Fate: Predation, Dispersal and Seedling Establishment* (eds J. E. LAMBERT, P. E. HULME and S. B. VANDER WALL), pp. 283–296. CABI, Wallingford.
- *TOBLER, M. W., JANOVEC, J. P. & CORNEJO, F. (2010). Frugivory and seed dispersal by the lowland tapir *Tapirus terrestris* in the Peruvian Amazon. *Biotropica* 42, 215–222.
- *Tófoll, C.F. DE (2006). Frugivoria e dispersão de sementes por Tapinus terrestris (Linnaeus, 1758) na paisagem fragmentada do Pontal do Paranapanema, São Paulo, Doctoral Thesis, Universidade de São Paulo, São Paulo, Brazil.
- TORREGROSSA, A. M. & DEARING, D. M. (2009). Caching as a behavioral mechanism to reduce toxin intake. *Journal of Mammalogy* 90, 803–810.
- TUCK HAUGAASEN, J. M., HAUGAASEN, T., PERES, C. A., GRIBEL, R. & WEGGE, P. (2012). Fruit removal and natural seed dispersal of the Brazil nut tree (*Bertholletia excelsa*) in Central Amazonia, Brazil. *Biotropica* 44, 205–210.
- ULLOA, C. U., ACEVEDO-RODRÍGUEZ, P., BECK, S., BELGRANO, M. J., BERNAL, R., BERRY, P. E., BRAKO, L., CELIS, M., DAVIDSE, G. & FORZZA, R. C. (2017). An integrated assessment of the vascular plant species of the Americas. *Science* 358, 1614–1617.
- *VALLEJO, M. I. & GALEANO, G. (2009). Short-term temporal changes in the spatial patterns of nine species of common plants in an Andean cloud forest in southwestern Colombia. *Caldasia* 31, 77–98.
- *VANDERMEER, J. H., STOUT, J. & RISCH, S. J. (1979). Seed dispersal of a common Costa Rican rain forest palm (Welfia georgi). Tropical Ecology 20, 17–26.
- VANDER WALL, S. B. (1990). Food Hoarding in Animals, p. 445. University of Chicago Press, Chicago.
- VANDER WALL, S. B. (2001). The evolutionary ecology of nut dispersal. *The Botanical Review* 67, 74–117.
- VANDER WALL, S. B. (2002). Masting in animal-dispersed pines facilitates seed dispersal. *Ecology* 83, 3508–3516.
- VANDER WALL, S. B. (2010). How plants manipulate the scatter-hoarding behaviour of seed-dispersing animals. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences* 365, 989–997.
- VANDER WALL, S. B. & BECK, M. J. (2012). A comparison of frugivory and scatterhoarding seed-dispersal syndromes. *The Botanical Review* 78, 10–31.
- VANDER WALL, S. B. & JENKINS, S. H. (2003). Reciprocal pilferage and the evolution of food-hoarding behavior. *Behavioral Ecology* 14, 656–667.
- VANDER WALL, S. B. & JOYNER, J. W. (1998). Recaching of Jeffrey pine (*Pinus jeffreyi*) seeds by yellow pine chipmunks (*Tamias amoenus*): potential effects on plant reproductive success. *Canadian Journal of Zoology* 76, 154–162.
- VANDER WALL, S. B. & LONGLAND, W. S. (2004). Diplochory: are two seed dispersers better than one? *Trends in Ecology and Evolution* 19, 155–161.
- VÁZQUEZ, E., EMMONS, L., REID, F. & CUARÓN, A. (2008). Dasyprocta mexicana, Mexican Agouti. The IUCN Red List of Threatened Species 2008: c. T6285A12596623.
- VILELA, F. DE S. (2008). Influência da predação e da dispersão de sementes sobre o recrutamento de plântulas de biriba (*Eschweilera ovata*, Lecythidaceae), na Mata Atlântica, Reserva Ecológica da Michelin, BA. MSc Dissertation, Universidade Federal da Bahia, Salvador, Brazil.
- *VOEKS, R. A. (2002). Reproductive ecology of the piassava palm (Attalea funifera) of Bahia, Brazil. Journal of Tropical Ecology 18, 121–136.

- *WALLACE, R. B. (2005). Seasonal variations in diet and foraging behavior of Ateles chamek in a southern Amazonian tropical forest. International Journal of Primatology 26, 1053–1075.
- WANG, B., YE, C. X., CANNON, C. H. & CHEN, J. (2013). Dissecting the decision making process of scatter-hoarding rodents. *Oikos* 122, 1027–1034.
- WENNY, D. G. (1999). Two-stage dispersal of Guarea glabra and G. kunthiana (Meliaceae) in Monteverde, Costa Rica. Journal of Tropical Ecology 15, 481–496.
- *WENNY, D. G. (2000). Seed dispersal of a high quality fruit by specialized frugivores: high quality dispersal? *Biotropica* 32, 327–337.
- WENNY, D. G. (2005). Post-dispersal seed fate of some cloud forest tree species in Costa Rica. In Seed Fate: Predation, Dispersal and Seedling Establishment (cds J. E. LAMBERT, P. E. HULME and S. B. VANDER WALL), pp. 363–378. CABI, Wallingford.
- WILSON, D. E., MITTERMEIER, R. A., RUFF, S., MARTÍNEZ-VILALTA, A. & CAVALLINI, P. (2016). Handbook of the Manunals of the World - Volume 6: Lagomorphs and Rodents I. Lynx Edicions, Barcelona.
- *WRIGHT, S. J. & DUBER, H. C. (2001). Poachers and forest fragmentation alter seed dispersal, seed survival, and seedling recruitment in the palm *Attalea butyraceae*, with implications for tropical tree diversity. *Biotropica* 33, 583–595.
- *WRIGHT, S. J., ZEBALLOS, H., DOMÍNGUEZ, I., GALLARDO, M. M., MORENO, M. C. & IBÁÑEZ, R. (2000). Poachers alter mammal abundance, seed dispersal, and seed predation in a Neotropical forest. *Conservation Biology* 14, 227–239.
- WRÓBEL, A. & ZWOLAK, R. (2017). Deciphering the effects of disperser assemblages and seed mass on patterns of seed dispersal in a rodent community. *Integrative* Zoology 12, 457–467.
- XIAO, Z., ZHANG, Z. & KREBS, C. J. (2013). Long-term seed survival and dispersal dynamics in a rodent-dispersed tree: testing the predator satiation hypothesis and the predator dispersal hypothesis. *Journal of Ecology* **101**, 1256–1264.
- YADOK, B. G., FORGET, P.-M., GERHARD, D., ALIYU, B. & CHAPMAN, H. (2020). Seed nutrient content rather than size influences seed dispersal by scatterhoarding rodents in a west African montane forest. *Journal of Tropical Ecology* 36, 174–181.
- YANG, Y. & YI, X. (2012). Partial acorn consumption by small rodents: implication for regeneration of white oak, *Quercus mongolica. Plant Ecology* 213, 197–205.
- YANG, Y., ZHANG, Y., DENG, Y. & YI, X. (2019). Endozoochory by granivorous rodents in seed dispersal of green fruits. *Canadian Journal of Zoology* 97, 42–49.
- YI, X. & YANG, Y. (2011). Scatterhoarding of Manchurian walnut Juglans mandshurica by small mammals: response to seed familiarity and seed size. Acta Theriologica 56, 141–147.

- ZHANG, H., WANG, Z., ZENG, Q., CHANG, G., WANG, Z. & ZHANG, Z. (2015). Mutualistic and predatory interactions are driven by rodent body size and seed traits in a rodent-seed system in warm-temperate forest in northern China. Wildlife Research 42, 149–157.
- *ZIMMERMANN, T. G., BEGNINI, R. M., CASTELLANI, T. T., LOPES, B. C. & REIS, A. (2012). Consumo e dispersão secundária de sementes de *Mucuna urens* (Fabaccae) em Floresta Atlântica no Sul do Brasil. *Rodriguésia* 63, 1139–1145.
- *ZORZI, B. T. (2009). Frugivoria por *Tapirus terrestris* em três regiões do Pantanal, Brasil. MSc Dissertation, Universidade Federal de Mato Grosso do Sul, Campo Grande, Brazil.
- ZUCARATTO, R. (2013). Os frutos que as cutias comiam: recrutamento da palmeira Astrocaryum aculeatissimum na ausência de seu principal dispersor de sementes. MSc Dissertation, Universidade Federal Rural do Rio de Janeiro, Seropédica, Brazil.
- *ZUCARATTO, R. & PIRES, A. S. (2015). Local extinction of an important seed disperser does not modify the spatial distribution of the endemic *palm Astrocaryum aculeatissimum* (Schott) Burret (Arecaceae). Acta Botanica Brasilica 29, 244–250.
- *ZUIDEMA, P. A. & BOOT, R. G. A. (2002). Demography of the Brazil nut tree (*Bertholletia excelsa*) in the Bolivian Amazon: impact of seed extraction on recruitment and population dynamics. *Journal of Tropical Ecology* 18, 1–31.
- ZWOLAK, R. & CRONE, E. E. (2012). Quantifying the outcome of plant-granivore interactions. *Oikos* 121, 20–27.

XV. Supporting information

Additional supporting information may be found online in the Supporting Information section at the end of the article. **Table S1**. Data set on plant–agouti interactions.

Table S2. Data set on plant–acouchi interactions.

Table 32. Data set on plant-acouchi interactions.

Table S3. Data set on interactions between plants and large Neotropical frugivores.

(Received 19 August 2020; revised 27 May 2021; accepted 1 June 2021; published online 22 June 2021)